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CHAIR HOKAMA: . ."gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance shall
come to order. This is our meeting of March 9, 2015. Present at today's
Committee meeting is Members, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused are Misters Carroll and Couch. We have only one item for
today, Members. We're going to start our discussion on BF-70 or under the
heading of Disparity of Real Property Assessments for Agricultural Versus
Non-Agricultural Lands. What we have.., before we do the normal testimony,
I'm going to have the Division of Real Property from the Department of Finance
give a short presentation first, and then we are going to do testimony. But prior
to testimony, I would ask anyone to please turn off your equipment, whether it
be a cell phone, small handheld device. This Chair keeps decorum, so if you
disturb this meeting you will be asked to leave this Chambers. And I have no
problem enforcing that rule. Okay. So stating that, this morning well start
with Mr. Scott Teruya, our Real Property Tax Administrator from the
Department of Finance. So well take a short recess. Well lower the screen so
that everyone can see it including our residents on. . . through Akaku. So well
be in recess subject to the call of the Chairman. ...('gavel. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:07 a.m.
9:08 a.m.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Well reconvene this Committee meeting. At this time
well have Mr. Scott Teruya give his presentation.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chair. Okay, in this presentation what we wanted to show
was the examples of valuations and tax classifications based upon BF-70
relating to the proposed agricultural assessments. This bill, it should replace
the current agricultural use and dedication programs with a new
dedication-only program. I'm sure you can read along with me. Must commit
to an agricultural operation for 5, 10 or 20 years. The agriculture dedications
are filed with the Assessment Division. The agriculture dedications are
therefore recorded at the State Bureau of Conveyances, which ultimately gives
the public notification that the parcel is in the program. Replace outdated
agricultural use and dedication values with market values derived from the
market. As currently proposed, a 5-year dedication would receive a 50 percent
discount of market land value. A 10 at 20 percent, and a 20 year at 2 percent,
and this is just what is proposed. And ultimately the reason for this bill, going
back all the way to 2001 when we were trying to address this issue is restore
uniformity and fairness to homesite values. Currently there are 4,779 parcels
receiving the subsidy for agricultural production. The Countywide subsidy is
on the bottom right at $19.3 million. There are currently 4,145 or 87 percent of
the parcels receiving the subsidy are in the agricultural use program and
receives the subsidy on a year-to-year basis. This chart shows the agricultural
dedications on the island of Maui. Currently, Central Maui holds all the
20-year sugar cane dedications. Molokai has very few dedications, and Lanai
has none. This is the picture of Maui island showing the agricultural use
values. This is all the parcels that are non-dedication in the ag program and
are much more common. As you can see there are ag use values in every
district, including Molokai and including Lanai. As a side note, I guess this is
the largest parcel in the State of 69,270 acres. Okay. This is, BF-70 seeks to
improve the homesite valuation disparity between parcels receiving the
agricultural production benefit and parcels not eligible for the benefit. Here we
have a parcel in Kula which has 2.25 acres and a quarter-acre homesite with a
modest home. And it has diversified farming on approximately two acres. On
the right, you show a parcel in Kahului, also a modest home on a quarter-acre
homesite. The parcel in Kahului here shown as you can see the numbers is
paying roughly double of what the Kula home is paying at $481 versus the Kula
home paying 250 which is the minimum tax.
MS. MARTIN: This next example is the same two parcels being compared but without
the Homeowner Exemption. Again, the tax burden for the property without the
agricultural subsidy is significantly higher even though they have similar homes
Currently homesites within parcels with
and a similar-sized homesite.
agricultural use are valued as a portion of the larger parcel, not as a standalone
homesite. This example shows the current lack of uniformity in the current
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methods of valuing homesites. These three parcels are located within a half
mile of each other in the Kula area. Example one is a standalone half-acre site
and pays over $2,000 a year in taxes for a land value of $356,000. Example
two is a half-acre portion of an agricultural parcel with 3.7 acres. They pay
$630 in taxes for the homesite each year. The last example is a half-acre
portion of an agriculture use parcel that is 15.6 acres. This half-acre homesite
is valued at 55,000 and consequently pays $322 in taxes for the land homesite.
Comparable vacant land sales are used to value standalone half-acre sites.
BF-70 proposes to use a similar approach to value homesites for parcels
receiving agricultural dedications. In this example, a Kula half-acre homesite
would be valued at 324,000. Under BF-70, this is the value that would be
applied to all agricultural dedication half-acre homesites in Kula regardless of
the size of the mother parcel. This new process will restore parity between
parcels who do and do not have agricultural production. This next example
shows the application of BF-70. It gives an example of the taxes with each of
the three dedication options and the homesite. This parcel is 4.79 acres, it has
a half-acre homesite, and 4.29 acres in pasture use at a 10-year dedication.
Without an agricultural valuation this parcel would be valued at $811,900 and.
would pay $4,758 a year in taxes, real property taxes. Currently, it's got a
ten-year dedication, and it has a subsidy of $2,886 which reduces the taxes to
$1,871 per year. That's the second column. Under BF-70, the homesite value
would increase from $57,500 to $324,000, and the agricultural values would
change based upon the type of dedication with the 20-year dedication providing
the biggest benefit. In all three BF-70 scenarios, the subsidy would be less
than it is currently, and when comparing the current and proposed ten-year
dedication, the subsidy will drop by $1,825. This is the same property but the
calculations are with the Homeowner Exemption and rate. The tax changes are
less pronounced in the homeowner class. The tax difference between the two
10-year dedication scenarios is $866. The difference between the current
program and the 5-year dedication is $1,054. This is an example of a 9.1 acre
parcel that has a 5.1-acre homesite and 4 acres of agricultural use. Parcels
that have larger homesites or where the agricultural use is a smaller portion of
the site may not experience a change in homesite value under BF-70. The
five-acre homesite will be valued similar to 5-acre parcels in the area. In this
example the difference between the current program and the 10-year dedication
is $349. The difference between the current program and the 20-year
dedication is $34. Parcels used entirely for agricultural purposes will see tax
increases if they convert to a 5- or 10-year dedication, and these are parcels
without homesites. For parcels with a current 20-year dedication, taxes are not
expected to change much if they continue with the 20-year dedication. In
conclusion, BF-70 requires that parcels be dedicated to receive the agricultural
tax benefit. Agriculture valuations will be based upon fractions of market value
and therefore will be kept up-to-date systematically. Dedications will be
recorded at the State providing public notice to prospective buyers. And finally,
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B-70 promotes fairness and improves the valuation disparity between
homesites that are similar in size. And that concludes the presentation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Well be in recess. .. .(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:19 a.m.
9:21 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, we shall bring this meeting back to order. At
this time, we shall take public testimony from the Chambers and our District
Offices. As posted, you have three minutes to share your thoughts and three
minutes only. You do not have a minute to conclude. So when your name
comes up, please come forward, state your name for the record. If you are
representing an organization please share that with us. And so well start with
our District Offices. Hana Office, is there anyone wishing to provide testimony?

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. LONO: Yeah, good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office. Our
first testifier is Chuck Boerner testifying on BF-70 on behalf of Ono Organic
Farms.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. BOERNER: Thank you and good morning, gentlemen. And thank you for holding
this hearing and hearing us out all the way from Hana. My name is Chuck
Boerner, I am the president and owner/operator of Ono Organic Farms out in
Kipahulu. We've been farming out here for about 42 years. Raised five kids on
the farm, we've got two of 'em on the farm right now with their kids, so when we
say we're a family farm, I really want to mean that we're farming families on our
farm. And we gauge our success by how many grandkids we got and how
many, how often we get to see them every day. Actually one 'em, the
four-year-old now is already saying that the farm is hers. I'm a member of the
Maui Coffee Association, on the board of directors of the Hawaii Tropical Fruit
Growers. I was the founding president of the Hawaii Organic Farms Association
and past president of the Maui County Farm Bureau. I am presently on the
Western SARE Administrative Council. This organization gets about $20
million from the Federal government through the Farm Bill every year to give
away as competitive grants to people who do sustainable agriculture and
research and education in that field. I want to commend the Council on
attacking this problem head on, and I don't think I need to restate the problem.
But I commend you guys for jumping in the fire. And know that family farming
to me is the raising of kids and families on farms. Family farming leads to
healthy agricultural communities, raising more kids on the farm, and that
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makes it easier. What I want to ask you folks to do is make it easier for us to
raise kids on the farm. Somehow we need to grandfather in to this bill families
that have been farming all their lives, 42 years on the farm and make
100 percent of their income from farming or ranching. Whenever I'm saying
farming, I'm meaning ranching too. Those, we're all together in this. So I think
this bill might need a little more work, and just want to challenge you
gentlemen and gentle ladies to work this thing out so that we don't have to sell
our land to make more subdivisions to make more bed and breakfasts on land.
I don't think that's a solution. We, in that way this bill is maybe going to
backfire and we need to take a real close look at it. We need to base our tax,
maybe we need to base our tax on the percentage of total income that you get
from farming MR. PIGAO: Thirty seconds.
MR. BOERNER: --and you guys take it from there. Thank you very much. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for clarification?
Having none, Ms. Lono, anyone else in Hana?
MS. LONO: Yes, sir. I have Zachary -

__ --

MR. MOSHEYER: Mosheyer.
MS. LONO: --Mosheyer, and he is testifying on BF-70 on his own behalf.
MR. MOSHEYER: Aloha. I have a small farm in Lower Nahiku. I've been there for
13-plus years. I'm raising three children there. I have a family there. We
sustain ourselves on what we grow on our land. We consider this a right of
ours as living in Hawaii. And I believe that taking Ag land out of its designation
which is what this bill will probably do in many cases, I don't think that's just a
money issue, I think it's threatening to the Hawaiian lifestyle and to those that
choose it. Frequently in these areas, I'm in Lower Nahiku, there are little or no
services at all in these areas. Our taxes are fairly low, although they have
quadrupled in the 13 years that I've been here, and therefore taxes are lower.
You choose an agricultural way of life. Like Mr. Boerner said, we're raising our
children there, we're giving them a way to have a feasible future. Maybe they
won't be as affluent with money as other people, but they can afford to stay on
their land and keep their lifestyle. Once again, family farming is our chosen
way of life. Hawaii seems like the right place to do it, and I don't see why this
bill should force us to change this. Thank you very much. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Anyone else, Ms. Lono?
MS. LONO: Yes, sir. Terry Kristiansen.
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MS. KRISTIANSEN: Good morning, Chair Hokama and members of the Budget and
Finance Committee. My name is Terry Kristiansen and I live and work in
Nahiku on a 6¼-quarter acre farm. As a farmer in East Maui, I request the
Budget and Finance Committee fulfill a promise they made in 1991 to conduct
a comprehensive assessment and explore all the options for reasonable and
equitable property taxation. I would certainly hope that after a complete
assessment of all options, an acquisition price-based assessment would prevail,
proving to the landowners of Maui County that our governing agencies choose a
humane and fair solution for raising operating funds. The current bill BF-70 as
it currently exists will cause many people to lose their properties due to
proposed market value based assessment. It is outrageous to think that our
governing elected officials gave themselves an increase in salaries while they are
taxing people off their land. It is clear that we import more than 85 percent of
our food to the island of Maui. By basing the assessment at full market value it
will be impossible for small farmers to continue farming. Do our elected
officials care about food production being local where everyone benefits? Do
they really want to tax and penalize farmers who suffer a poor season of crop
production finding their income drops below $2,500? Most of the subsistence
farmers in East Maui are also producing food that reaches neighbors and
friends. The provisions for your agricultural land dedication program does not
encourage the continuation of farming on a small scale. I believe this is wrong
and unhealthy for a well-balanced community. Has this Committee lost respect
and appreciation for those who choose to produce a product that will benefit the
tourist industry? Opening botanical gardens and arboretum is not only an
educational and recreational institution but on ag land it allows local students
and visitors an outdoor classroom. This combined with the growing of edible
fruits and vegetables sold within the community helps to sustain the property
and feed the folks -MR. PIGAO: Thirty seconds.
MS. KRISTIANSEN: --who live within this community. This kind of teaching tool of
the environment cannot exist in Commercially- and Residentially-zoned areas.
Where better to provide this farming experience than on agricultural land?
Please have an ad hoc group reassess the entire subject and do the basic
homework that has not been done to date. You got your raises in 2014, now
figure out how to manage within your budget -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. KRISTIANSEN: --without taking small farmers on this island, farmers who
contribute to the welfare of our community as a whole. What you have conic up
with is not the product of the farming community. As voters we want and need
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a better bill that considers the human beings that will be affected on a
long-term basis. BF-70 as currently written is not that bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the
lady? Thank you very much. Is there anyone else in Hana, Ms. Lono?
MS. LONO: Yes, Chair. I have Terry Kristiansen again. She will be reading a
testimony on behalf of Michael Kristiansen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. They can turn that in. One oral is by the specific individual
themselves.
MS. LONO: Okay. Okay. I have that here, I will send it in. And next I have Tom
Bacon on BF-70.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BACON: Hello. Thank you for entertaining our input on this subject. I am Tom
Bacon, the owner/operator of a new startup farm here, Rainbow Ridge West in
Lower Nahiku. We moved here about a year and a half ago after working a farm
a couple years long distance, and we're trying to revive a farm that's been
abandoned.
owns about four of our eight acres. If you've ever seen a
strawberry guava forest, you know, it's not farmable. When you talk about
evaluating and everything based on the size of the parcel, it really loses the fact
that a lot of our property isn't even useable as farming. It's, you're not going to
be able to put... I mean you could put a subdivision in there I guess if you
wanted to, but we don't want that, no one wants that here. We made the choice
when we came here to tread lightly. We moved in and we didn't start up our
chainsaw for the first two months. We cut down hundreds of large trees by
hand because of the, we wanted to keep the peace and quiet of the
neighborhood and not change things. We wanted to move towards the
Hawaiian lifestyle, more the older Hawaiian lifestyle as much as we can learn it.
We didn't want to bring ours in. We didn't have the money to do a whole lot of
it either. The $2,500 revenue that's a minimum for this doesn't account for the
fact that it takes a fairly long time for fruit trees and all to start producing.
We're, what are we getting off our property now? A little bit of aloha from the
bounty that we've had in our experimental crops that we're able to share with
people and a whole lot of investment that we're putting into it, both labor and
money. For example, our first soil test told us that we needed ten tons, yes, ten
tons of coral limestone per acre to get our PH up to six. We weren't looking to
find a coral reef. We have to find alternative methods and we're doing those,
they're very labor intensive. And changing the tax base so substantially and so
what appears to be -MR. PIGAO: Thirty seconds.
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MR. BACON: --inequitably basing it just on size and comparable sizes just really
doesn't address the real problems in the tax assessments. I won't deny there
are quite a few problems in the tax assessments, but I would agree with
Theresa Kristiansen who said that there needs to be a much deeper analysis
before you decide how to approach this rather than just a broad -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. BACON: --swap or swath across the problem. That's about all I have to say now.
Thank you very much for listening to us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bacon. Any questions for the gentleman? Okay,
Ms. Lono, how many more you have in Hana?
MS. LONO: I have no one else waiting to testify at this time, but I have had people
indicate they will be coming in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Well move to Lanai. Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
there is no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Alcon on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one
here waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Well start with the Chambers. First
well ask Alex Haller to come up, followed by William Jacintho.
MR. HALLER: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. HALLER: --Councilmembers and members of the audience. My name is Alex
Hailer and I'm from Haiku, and I'm a financial analyst. If our representatives
and board and commission members understood theories of finance such as
time value of money, we would be able to eliminate a lot of inefficiencies that
exist within our government. Codes that align with time value of money would
eliminate a lot of these inefficiencies in the ag real property tax assessments.
Our County and State representatives should be required to take a crash
course college-level intro to finance class. They would learn a lot over three
months and they would be able to identify and eliminate inefficiencies that exist
within our government. If you appropriate taxpayer dollars then you should be
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required to take a class that would educate you on the most efficient methods
of finance. Our State and County government should hire Professor Larry
Gorman who has a PhD in finance to teach our representatives these theories.
Imua District 13. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any questions for the gentleman?
Thank you. Mr. Jacintho, and he will be followed by Bill Greenleaf. William
Jacintho. Okay. Bill Greenleaf. And following him shall be Sal Bodnar.
MR. GREENLEAF: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GREENLEAF: Good morning. Councilmembers. I believe Mr. Jacintho got called
to the college, his class over there. There was someone going to replace him
and they didn't show up, but he'll probably be back. While I apologize for
reading, I usually like to speak extemporaneously from my heart, so I've written
from my heart as this is a very important issue. I feel very fortunate to have
been working with a group of citizens, the Ag Working Group. The individuals
in this group are deeply experienced with growing food, coffee, flowers,
ranching, and beekeeping. This group has met 4 times between the last
hearing we had on BF-70 for a total of 12 hours with 15 individuals. That's an
enormous amount of time. And I bring that forward to reveal the respect for
which we treat this issue and this Council. Each paragraph, sentence, and
word of BF-70 has been examined with a long view of how the changes to the
current Code will affect the future of agriculture. BF-70 has no positive effects
for agriculture and will be potentially devastating for the future of agriculture
on Maui. As all of you know, I've been dedicating my life energy toward a
growing solution for Maui's need to have more food grown on Maui. Food
security, jobs, agriculture industry, it can all be revitalized. In the years that
I've been working on it, I've seen very strong positive steps, many from this
County Council. We're just at the point now where the soil has been prepared
for this future of agriculture. This bill would be very hard to feel that.. .it would
be a blow to the preparation. It would be a blow for the people that are putting
their life into agriculture for the, as we've heard for 40 years, 30 years, 20
years. I dream of agriculture as a growth industry. A growing agriculture
economy means jobs, not just jobs as farmers, an entire industry that benefits
tourism, develops manufacturing opportunities while creating food security for
Maui island. This Council has a history of supporting agriculture on Maui. I
request that the Council vote no to change the Maui County Ag rate Land Tax
Code. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Greenleaf. Any questions for the gentleman,
Members? Having none, thank you very much for your presence this morning.
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MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Bodnar or Sal... Sol. . . B-o-d-n-a-r.
MS. BODNAR: Bodnar.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bodnar. Thank you. And she will be followed by Jeffrey Parker.
MS. BODNAR: I also have to read my testimony. I've never testified before and I'm
hoping that since I'm not one of the usual suspects youll be, pay even more
attention to me. I represent my ohana, three voters and one who will be a voter
as soon as he's a citizen. First let me say that I agree the tax regulations do
need to be changed. We all know people who have ag status and don't really do
anything agricultural. The County needs revenue and we need more clarity
about how the tax rates are defined; however, these new regulations and
penalties will make large corporate agricultural businesses very happy since
this bill will eliminate many small farmers from competition. Young people with
a few acres and a vision will find the regulations impossible. Our family has
owned 3.15 acres of land in Haiku since only 2008. It had been a pineapple
farm and then a horse farm, but it had been neglected for several years. In
2012 we planted hundreds of native trees and plants with the assistance of the
Reforestation Hawaii Initiative of the USDA as our investment in the future of
Hawaii and in our family. Our son and his partner present here live on the
property and are developing it with us. We have continued since then to plant
and nurture native plant seeds and seedlings as well as bananas, coconuts,
papayas, many different types of sugar cane and other productive species. I
have a list which I will attach to my testimony. Is this even going to qualify as a
real farm? Am 1 going to have to put in a business plan to get a 20-year
designation? We're off the grid and require no electrical infrastructure nor
water from the State nor the County. We have 40,000 gallons in 4 water tanks
as a catchment system for our plantings and family home and ohana. This
huge financial and personal work investment will not pay real dividends for at
least another five years, and the bulk of the investment will require decades
before the trees will be salable. We may be able to make 2,500 a year at this
point from seeds, seedlings, bananas, and coconuts, but most of our trees are
too young to produce much and we need to spend a lot of time mowing,
eliminating invasive species, protecting what we are growing from insects and
rodents. We use organic methods. We are still clearing and planting native
species. It was relatively easy for us because we came with money to build a
house, we had a couple of rundown buildings and for storing equipment and
camping. My husband, we, I didn't have to make a living. But for young
people, to start with a jungle and make a farm with your own labor and a few
pieces of equipment is hard enough. To be required that you are to prove that
you are making a farm --
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MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. BODNAR: --to prove it will make money someday, to ask permission to add a few
chickens or goats and then have to pay the back taxes and penalties if you fail,
you'd have to be a fool to take that risk. Do you really want Maui County to
have only huge agribusinesses or do we want to keep our small farms, our
farmers markets, our rural areas with many different crops and animals?
Scientifically, more diversity...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you conclude, please?
MS. BODNAR: I know. More diversity with more people provides more survivability
for more people and more species. Diversity will be even more needed as the
climate changes. Please consider taking more time for yourselves to make this
decision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. If that is something you want to submit, we are happy
to receive it.
MS. BODNAR: I will. I have, there's a bit more even. 1 will.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Jeffrey Parker next, and following Mr. Parker is Gregg
Blue.
MR. PARKER: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PARKER: --Councilmembers, everybody else. My name's Jeffrey Parker and I'm
the president of the Tropical Orchid Farm, Incorporated, and a member of the
Hui 0 Moku Papa, LCC, a second farm. I'm also a member of the Maui County
Farm Bureau and I've been on that Bureau for 25 years. I too think that the
abusers of the ag use value system should be stopped, but this bill as written
will hurt struggling small farmers and likely put many out of business. I'm
opposed to it in its entirety at this point. I don't think many Councilmembers
have a full understanding of how difficult it is to be in farming. Although things
are beginning to improve, in 2008 there was a general collapse of the
ornamentals market, and what we have seen since then are steady increases in
the cost of all of our materials, fertilizers, chemicals, nursery supplies,
insurance at a time when the prices we can get for our products have actually
fallen. Add to that the expensive storm repairs and cleanups that have
happened already this year since December, and we're really paying a lot of
money to stay in business. You can ask any farmer, they will tell you the same
thing. Now many farmers who live in the country don't have County services
like water and electricity and we have to provide that for ourselves at great cost,
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so the Agricultural rate is appropriate. Everyone, everyone recognizes that
agriculture is important for Maui but we need to, the support for the ag has to
be more than just empty words. We were able to stay in business partly
because the County supports agriculture such as through this current ag use
valuation policy. Regarding the dedication process, first, we're all getting much
older, we don't know what's going to happen to us in the future and we will be
hesitant to tie up our farm through dedication for 20 years. And the way that
the committee or the commission that would be set up under the bill to regulate
us once dedicated is flawed. As a 25-year member of the Farm Bureau I need
to inform you that the Farm Bureau now represents mostly a few large
corporations. Several of the board members representing small farmers and
ranchers have resigned out of frustration. I do not trust this current Farm
Bureau to make nominations that are in the interest of diversified agriculture
on Maui. I also believe that a commission and for that matter a Director of
Finance being empowered to decide which crops that are legal a farmer can or
cannot grow is something that will be found unconstitutional. This bill if
passed as written will likely find its way to the Hawaii Supreme Court. There's
another problem with the bill as it relates to State leases. Our second...
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. PARKER: Can I have half a minute?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can have a second sentence to conclude.
MR. PARKER: Okay. I'll let someone else cover the problem with the State leases.
These are complicated issues. I strongly believe that it would be best to leave
the Real Property Tax Code the way it is and look for other ways to catch the
gentlemen's estates. Perhaps better ag inspections would be a way to
accomplish this without so much harm to real farmers. Thanks for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, we appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
MR. PARKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'm hoping he's giving us also the State, I
would like to see that one also, his testimony, if we could have a copy.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Parker, Mr. Parker, Mr. Victorino had a question if you could
please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could we get a copy of the issue with the State? I
know somebody else will cover it but you had it written down.
MR. PARKER: Right, I handed her a copy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. PARKER: But I actually also c-mailed it to each of you yesterday.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I had choke c-mails so I'm sorry. I'm trying
to keep up with all the c-mails but. . .(inaudible)..
MR. PARKER: I bet you do. That State thing is really important, so thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Blue. Following him will be Shelley
Maddigan.
MR. BLUE: Good morning, Council Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BLUE: --and Councilmembers. Gregg Blue, I live in Haiku. I've been there for
about 30 years. And the bill itself even after the presentation I can't say that I
fully understand it, it's pretty complicated. But what I can say is that this
looks like a nightmare of unintended consequences. I've got a farm in Haiku,
Ws 26 acres. My son's living on it right now and we chose not to subdivide it to
leave it as a farm. It's got some old Hawaiian houses on it. And right now he's
on his backhoe clearing it to plant maybe about 350 coconut palms. And we
were thinking about going into dedication. And this just threw a wrench in the
works. Another unintended consequence is I've got three rentals on that
property and as expenses go up for landlords, hurricane insurance, taxes, you
know, all kinds of expenses, rents reluctantly have to be raised sometimes.
And with the amount of agricultural properties on the island that have houses
on them, the first thing I see happening is rents going up. Another question I
have and I have a lot of experience in this is dealing with the County of Maui.
Okay. It takes a long time to do anything, and how they could possibly, if this
law was passed or any law similar to it, the amount of property owners that
would have to go through a protocol that would then have to be processed by
the County, in my estimation you're looking at years. I mean any kind of
permit, I just picked up a Building Permit this morning that took me
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four-and-a-half months. You know I have other permits waiting, some of them
taking years. So I just see a huge backlog of, you know, papers and, you know,
work that's just, I don't think the County could handle it. I agree with the
previous speaker in that let's instead of creating new complicated laws with
unintended impacts, let's enforce the laws we have, spend some of that money,
hire a couple of inspectors and, you know, get out to these farms and, you
know, see what's what. And, you know, enforce the laws that you have to find
equity, not try to create something new that is, you know, going to be a
hardship for a lot of farmers. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Shelley Maddigan,
followed by Pua Canto.
MS. MADDIGAN: Good morning, Chair, Committee. Everyone else is saying it so
perfectly, I don't really need to go into it other than please, consider what you're
doing here, the complications that you're making, the difficulty that you would
be creating with this law for small farmers. I am a member of the Kula
Community Association and we are one of the main areas of farming. We have
a lot of small farmers. I have a small orchard. I have no intentions of doing
commercial farming, but I have farmed for 27 years on the island of Hawaii, and
I know that you do it because you love it, you're not doing it to make money.
And to increase the burden on small farmers is just wrong. So I just ask this
Committee to please reconsider what you're doing, open a conversation with
more ideas and creativity as to how you can make the rules and the regulations
that are in effect now work better. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Next we have Pua Canto, followed
by Bobbie Patnode.
MS. CANTO: Aloha mai kakou, Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair White, and members of the
Committee. My name is Doreen Pua Canto and I am offering testimony this
morning as an individual. I would urge that you defer making a decision on
BF-70 until you have had the opportunity to speak with those that will be
directly affected. If this is not possible I will stand firm in opposition of BF-70.
I am not a farmer, neither do I intend to farm as the work is too hard, the hours
are too long, and the challenges are many. The extent of produce for me is
patronizing our local economy and visiting the local farmers markets. I am not
here to challenge the contents of what is written in the current draft but only to
ask that you speak to those within the true ag community to further discuss
the long-term effects of BF-70. It is reassuring to know that based on a press
release dated March 60h, an agricultural dedication advisory committee
consisting of community members actively engaged in agriculture will also be
considered. As wine gets better with age, everything gets better with time, so I
urge you for the sake of all farmers and ranchers who engage in an honest day's
work to please see that this happens. I understand that at the end of the day,
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you remain the policymaking body, and many of these people and their families
remain hardworking individuals that provide food for this community. We all
have differences of opinions but I know all of you well enough to end on this
note, you are good people and I urge you to base your decision upon what is
pono and what is right for the entire County of Maui, more importantly, those
that come before you today. Thank you. I remain, Doreen Pua Canto, and I'm
testifying as an individual. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the lady,
Members? Having none, thank you for your presence. Ms. Patnode, and to be
followed by Sydney Smith.
MS. PATNODE: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PATNODE: My name is Bobbie Patnode, I'm vice president of the Kula
Community Association. The Kula Community Association opposes BF-70 for
the following reasons. The bill would assess agricultural land at fair market
value, not ag use value. Such a change will encourage the loss of ag land and
does not support farming. Two, the bill requires a gross income of 2,500 to be
able to dedicate land to ag which does not support subsistence farming and is
inconsistent with the County ag water consumer requirement. Three, the bill
creates an ag dedication advisory commission or committee to be used when
the property owner disagrees with a decision made by the Director. Such a
commission or committee should be representative of more than Farm Bureau
members and should not be used only by the Finance Department. Four,
penalties for failure to complete a dedication period are so severe as to deter
dedication instead of encouraging it. Five, without more community input and
study the County has no way of knowing how many farmers will choose to
dedicate and at what level causing unknown problems for expected tax revenue.
The Kula Community Association is in favor of using qualified agriculturally
knowledgeable inspectors to assess agricultural land by the use value method.
Including knowledgeable inspectors at the assessment step is the most efficient
way to ensure that the County collects the correct tax, prevents fraud, and
makes the Agricultural tax rate available to all those who Maui County has
determined are to receive it. The Kula Community Association is in favor of
continuing to encourage agricultural lands to he dedicated through a reduction
of assessed value calculated on the ag use value. The Kula Community
Association supports the Council reviewing how tax policies affect the
agricultural community and long-term prospects for agriculture in Maui
County. We are in support of efforts that will bring together our ag community,
the Council, and the Administration to work on improvements to our
agricultural tax laws. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Patnode, for your testimony. Any questions,
Members? Having none, thank you. Sydney Smith, and that will be followed by
Eve Hogan.
MS. SMITH: Aloha, Councilmembers. Aloha, Chair. My name is Sydney Smith, I'm
the president of the Maui Coffee Association and a member of the Ag Working
Group. Today I'm speaking for the Ag Working Group. We have spent three
years with various draft versions of this bill and we have sought community
input, interviewed farmers and ranchers, and have studied this bill from every
angle. Today you see a lot of people in the gallery. I would like to ask those in
the gallery that do not support BF-70 to stand. It is the collective opinion of the
Ag Working Group that the adoption of market value instead of ag use value will
be disastrous to Maui County agriculture. Every state in the nation uses ag
use value. Farmers and ranchers that lease land will not be able to pay the
higher lease rents that will have to be collected to pay the tax. Farmers whose
average age is 60 are too old to sign up for 20-year dedications. The 5- and
10-year options will still result in taxes quadrupling, quintupling, and jumping
even higher than that. In principle, the Ag Working Group supports dedication.
We strongly support redrafting portions of the bill with input from the ag
community. There is far too much authority of the Director over farmers and
ranchers and what he can and cannot grow or raise. Only the farmer knows
what suits his or her land best. We urge the Council to call for an independent
study to show the true impacts of this to Maui County's farmers and citizens.
Once done it will be difficult if not impossible to undo. Land that has been in
families for generations will be sold. Passage of BF-70 will result in even less
affordable housing than there is now. The Maui County Island Plan contains a
clear, strong goal and implementing actions surrounding support for local
agriculture. Our State plans, community plans, and other sections of Maui
County Code likewise provide a foundation and framework for retaining ag
lands and striving for more self-sufficiency. On the surface, the language of
BF-70 would appear to address some of those goals, but in reality it would
bring about a number of unintended consequences that are clearly contrary to
the goals of preserving and enhancing our ability to support Maui County
agriculture. Hiring knowledgeable ag inspectors could solve a majority of the
problems that plague the Real Property Tax Division, and could eliminate the
so-called cheats who have unfairly taken advantage of the ag use value system.
We strongly urge the Council to fund the hiring of qualified, knowledgeable ag
inspectors and leave the Real Property Tax Code as is. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Any questions,
Members? Thank you. Eve Hogan, followed by Hans Michel.
MS. HOGAN: Good morning, Council. Thank you. My name is Eve Hogan and my
husband Steve and I are the owners of the Sacred Garden, members of the
Maui Coffee Growers Association, members of the Maui Flower Growers

EI

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 9, 2015

Association, and members of the Ag Working Group. Recently, the Ag Working
Group was asked by a County department director why should we have ag on
Maui. He went on to ask, when we can buy bananas at Costco, why should we
grow ag? Why should we grow them here? He was asking because he wanted
to know why ag should get a different water rates than other Maui citizens, and
I'm guessing that there are those here who are wondering why Ag-zoned
property should get a different tax rate than fair market value. Since you will
hear plenty of compelling reasons to either defer or preferably oppose BF-70, I
thought I would answer the question and remind you why agriculture on Maui
is important, why ag is a prominent part of the Maui Island Plan, why ag land is
currently protected by both the Planning Department Code and the current Tax
Code. Number one is food security. We live on a small island thousands of
miles away from other food sources. Agriculture provides food and supports
our ability to be sustainable. Two, is food freshness and food safety. When we
grow our own food, we have much greater control over the quality of what we're
eating. Three, minimizing invasive species. When we produce our own
agricultural products, we minimize the invasive species that come to our
agricultural properties that come with imports. Jobs, agriculture requires a
huge amount of labor and thus provides jobs to many of Maui's citizens.
Diversity, Maui's long growing season and climate support a wide variety of food
and flowers, and few, that, some that are not found in other places. Education
and research, Maui's diverse range of large and small farms and numerous
farmer organizations provide immense education on leading edge agricultural
practices. Beauty and charm, the open space, fruit stands, charming and
unique farm settings of Maui's countryside not only soothes the souls of Maui's
visitors but also Maui's locals. Ag tourism, people come to Maui for the ocean
and the landscape, a landscape maintained by agricultural lands. Culture,
agriculture is, on Maui is a way of life that goes back hundreds of years. It's
not part of the culture, agriculture is integral to Hawaii's culture. Ag is hard
work and doing it on some of the world's most expensive land with numerous
restrictions, laws, requirements, and rollback penalties has few payoffs. When
you add up all the cost of delivering these benefits, providing agriculture on
Maui is for the most part unaffordable and unprofitable even with the current
Ag tax rates. Most of us are farmers and ranchers because we believe in the
benefits and because we want to support the overall wellness of Maui County
and its citizens by providing the fruits of our labors for everyone to enjoy.
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. HOGAN: Last sentence. If you're too wondering why Maui County should
support agriculture, the answer is because local agriculture supports you.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the lady? Thank
you very much --
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MS. HOGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Hogan. Hans Michel. Following Mr. Michel will be Martha
Lind.
MR. MICHEL: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MICHEL: --and Councilmember. I heard a lot of testimony. Well, I'm a kind of a
little bit behind, I can learn a little bit. How can I apply for the 20-year, what
you said on your screen over here, when I'm 75 years old? I might hit the
bucket tomorrow. So how can I get help from you guys and have lower taxes
that way? How can it be possible? Who comes with the idea which is
workable? Anyway, my thing is here and Ill send the e-mail to you, which I
don't have a computer, my daughter will help. I give her the notes, whatever. I
live in Kanaha Valley, farmed the land since 1968, and if you want to know
what I'm raising, I've been raising goats for the Filipino. So maybe we have to
have a Filipino German so I get a little kokua, you know. My thing is this here,
which I took up with Mr. White and I'm very thankful to you for you came
around and looked what happened, and the thing is this, 1999 Pioneer Mill
closed up, after that the property tax went zip up in '10, 2010. And now it's '14
which the value came to $46,000 which land value was only 100 bucks in '99
so how that happen in five years time? And I checked with the Real Property
Tax Office, they went change the person who appraises the land. I know we
have three guys change since I'm in the part over there. Nobody ever come
look, how do they appraise something like that? The valley is one-mile long
from my house. From my house to Lahainaluna Road is another mile walk feet,
unless you have a car, but it's locked, it's a locked gate. So the land which I'm
talking about is also landlocked. How is that possibly have a value and a small
little acreage less, I would say 0.6 of a acre has a value of 23,500? And I have
another one, an acre and a half as 53,000 in value, and all I do, raise cows and
goats on the land. You can do nothing more in agriculture because there is no
road to the land in that valley, it's all walk feet. As you people know that from
the Water Department which I don't want to bring up, it's another story. But
the idea -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. MICHEL: --is this, how can you people give me a minimum tax of $250 and I
paying almost two-and-a-half thousand plus for these ten kuleanas? And the
ten kuleanas are not even ten acre. Rich people in Kula for the same thing
have 100 acre as kuleana and pay 250. So where is the justice? I'm glad you
put it out in the paper and I catched [sici it yesterday and I'm here today, but I

-20-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 9, 2015

have kept the records on paper all these years. . . .(inaudible). . . I follow up as
things come in and I
through. But I need help from the Council or from
whatever. I know somebody went try and did not succeed because all the guys
told me it's too much problem. My biggest problem is the ag land in the valley
in the back was Agriculture. Guess what? They changed it to Conservation
and I'm paying 20 cents more on a thousand. Why is Agriculture, I mean
Conservation more expensive than Agriculture? Especially in a place where you
cannot get in and out? Please give me answers. Write to me sometime and let
me know what, I mean something worthwhile, not just give me a shibai letter
and then you think it's all done, 'cause I ain't gonna give up because you guys
you know I have water works on the other end and I don't bring it up yet but by
golly, if I have to hire an attorney I will do so and you know what's going to
happen. And I try to be peaceful with you, I bring all the problems before you,
please do something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here -MR. MICHEL: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Michel, and as you won't give up, I can tell you I will not give
up either.
MR. MICHEL: Okay. Because I hope you're a good man. Thank you very much for
everybody hearing me, and please do something sometime this year, yeah. I'm
getting old. Yeah, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sooner the better, I agree with you.
MR. MICHEL: The question, how can we apply agriculture for 20 year? If my kids will
take over, will that carry on for me what I went sign?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well these are the things that we will, we are happy to listen to and
we will be happy to address in -MR. MICHEL: The future.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
adjustments.

--reviewing the current language and making whatever

MR. MICHEL: Yeah. So you can...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So part of it today is to listen to -MR. MICHEL: Correct.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --those that will be impacted, and we are taking notes on your -MR. MICHEL: I appreciate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --comments.
MR. MICHEL: So you will carry on?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh yeah, this will not end.
MR. MICHEL: Okay. Thank you very much -CHAIR HOKAMA: This will not...
MR. MICHEL: --for your time, everybody here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Martha Lind, followed by Tom Croly.
MS. LIND: Good morning, Councilmembers, and good morning, Chair Hokama. My
name is Martha Lind, my husband and I own a small farm in Olinda. We
strongly urge you to defer BF-70 which would eliminate the ag use value for our
property and for the properties of other farmers and ranchers on Maui. The
passage of this bill would be disastrous for the future of agriculture in Maui
County. Maui farmers and ranchers are some of the most hardworking people
on this island. We spend many hours working our land and livestock in order
to provide nutritious food for the people on Maui. With the high cost of feed,
fuel, seed, fertilizers, et cetera, most of us are barely making it as farmers, yet
we continue because we value what we do and what we provide to this
community. BF-70 would be one more nail in the coffin for Maui farmers and
ranchers. If the ag use value for property taxes is eliminated, most, if not all of
us will be, will not be able to continue farming as the property taxes on our
land will be just too high to afford them. There are many other changes
proposed by this bill which would all have a disastrous effect on farming and
ranching in Maui. Farmers and ranchers on Maui need help, not hindrance.
Let's find some other way to find revenue other than targeting hardworking
Maui farmers and ranchers. Mahalo and aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Tom Croly. Following
Mr. Croly will be Warren Watanabe.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. CROLY: Tom Croly testifying on my own behalf. I do support the intent that, of
the measure being brought before the Committee today. The intent is fairness
and equity in taxation. I particularly support the provision that would assess
the value of agricultural home sites independently from the agricultural areas
that are there based on the highest and best use of similar lands. As was
described in the opening point, someone has a house and they have a home
site, the value of that home site should be comparable to home sites of the
same size in that area. That is only fair, and it corrects a fundamental
miscalculation that has been applied as part of our Tax Code for more than 30
years. Assessing one taxpayer as little as $25,000 for his quarter-acre home
site for example and another taxpayer in the same area $250,000 for his
quarter acre is not fair and equitable, and in fact it's unconstitutional. No one's
challenged it to date because most of the people are getting a benefit from it,
but it really is unconstitutional to treat people inequitably that way. The other
part of this measure which is where most of this, the comments are coming
from which is, is ag dedication the way to differentiate between real ag and, you
know, the gentleman farmer? Well that's a much more complicated issue and
it's one for this body to discuss, but it's really a policy issue is what it is. It's
what are we going to support for agriculture? Are we only going to support, you
know, large agricultural tracts or are we going to support the smaller farmers
and in what way are we going to do that? It's a complex policy decision that I
would like to hear, you know, that the Committee discuss in full. But it's very
important to understand that every parcel in the Agricultural District is
supposed to have agriculture as its primary use. And the way that we do that
in Maui County is we say you have to give us a farm plan showing that 50
percent of the land is being put to agricultural use. Now that is not necessarily
commercial agricultural use, and that is not necessarily an agricultural use
that's producing a product, but it puts us in conformance with State law to say
50 percent of the land so therefore a majority of this lot is in agricultural use.
Now all of those properties, do they deserve the County to be subsidizing them
if you will with lower property tax rates? Again, a policy decision for you to
make. On the other hand, someone who is, who's planting something, making
a product, delivering that product to market and -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. CROLY: --is truly a farmer, well then that, I think that's a different definition and
I think you need to figure out what that definition is. Under the current
application of our Code, we're spending $19.1 million subsidizing people's taxes
in this way. The question is, can a portion or all of that $19 million be spent in
a better way? And again, it's a policy decision for you guys to discuss in this
Committee. So I thank you for the effort here. Again, I fully support the home
site part of this. I think the other part of this obviously needs a whole lot more
discussion, and I'm happy to be part of it. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Croly. Mr. Watanabe. He will
be followed by Gerry Ross.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Chair Hokama -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WATANABE: --members of the Committee. My name is Warren Watanabe,
executive director of the Maui County Farm Bureau. The Maui County Farm
Bureau on behalf of our commercial farm and ranch operations and
organizations respectfully request that this measure be deferred for further
deliberation by industry, this Committee, and the departments. This measure
will have far-reaching consequences for our industry. We need to work together
to develop a measure that is fair and beneficial to all. The issue of ensuring ag
discounts to those in actual ag operations has been identified. As in many
cases it is the details that is challenging. How do we accomplish the intent of
this measure while not losing existing operations as an unintended
consequence such as the passing on of higher property taxes to lessees by
landowners who choose not to dedicate? Can parties agree to collaborate to
reach a resolution? Are there other methods to accomplish the intended goal
such as Rural zoning? A core issue is how do you preserve historically
important agricultural lands for true ag production areas such as Kula,
Omaopio, Pulehu, Haliimaile, Central, and other parts of the County? These
are multigenerational operations with significant investments, employees, and
families dependent on the operations. These commercial farms and ranchers
add to Maui's economy. These are lands that we can all agree should be kept in
agricultural production. There was a question of parity in tax rates with other
use patterns. Currently, there is an ag discount provided for interisland
transportation. Despite the PUC required compensatory rate structure, the
State Legislature felt that a State Constitution and its recognition of agriculture
justified a preferential rate structure for the industry. We request that the
County recognize commercial agriculture status as did the State Legislature.
The intent should seek solutions that maintain maximum acres in commercial
agricultural production. We agree to the broadening of the membership of the
Agriculture Dedication Advisory Committee. A range of members experiencing
the needs of long-term agriculture commitment is of value. We will not delve
into the specifics of this measure at this time. Farm Bureau believes resolution
of this issue is just one component of many needed to enable a viable
agricultural industry. We believe policy decisions by the County should be
adopted and maintain and grow a strong and viable agricultural industry.
Farm Bureau is willing to work with this body to reach this goal. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the gentleman?
Ms. Balsa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Watanabe,
for being here this morning. You raised something that really piqued my
interest.
We heard from an earlier testifier about the possibility of
discriminatory rates raising constitutional questions.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And yet you mentioned that the Legislature -MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --addressed this issue and there was no problem. Can
you tell me a little bit more? Or do you have any information you might provide
later?
MR. WATANABE: Well yeah, this issue deals with interisland transportation through
Young Brothers. The PUC, previously whenever Young Brothers went in for a
rate structure change, we worked with the PUC, we worked with the consumer
advocate, and originally Young Brothers granted, what you call, a fresh island
produce discount for interisland shipping. This wasn't a problem until
changeover in the PUC Commission, and they in turn, you know, went I guess
to the attorney, State Attorney General and ruled that.. .when the PUC grants
rate increases, all of the lines and in this particular instance Young Brothers,
whether it's an LCL or a container load, it had to carry its own weight in
essence, you know, it had to cover its own cost. And so Farm Bureau went in
appealing to the State Legislature and the Legislature did grant that. It is not
specifically in.. .the PUC has discretion, they still have the discretion, and so,
you know, you make your case and they can grant it or they can deny it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. Appreciate that.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the testifier? Having none, Mr. Watanabe,
thank you for being here.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next is Gerry Ross, and he will be followed by Annette Niles.
MR. ROSS: Aloha, Chair Hokama and Councilors. My name is Gerry Ross of Kupaa
Farms and I'm a vegetable farmer in Kula. With my wife we've been growing
fruits, vegetables, and coffee for people on Maui for over ten years. Before that
my father-in-law grew corn and asparagus for 25 years. BF-70 in its current
form will have a very negative impact on our farm. Maui County is trying to
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adhere to the Aloha Plus Challenge which seeks to double local food production
by 2030. I don't see how that will happen if farmers have to pay taxes on the
market value of their property. Remember that Maui County is essentially one
big resort with some of the highest land values in the country. Farmers will be
unable to stay in business if land values jump through the roof. BF-70 states
that bona fide ag people can avoid some of the pain in this change of evaluation
by dedicating. None of the incentives offered by dedication come close to those
of say Oahu for example. For a ten-year dedication, Oahu, on Oahu you will
only pay 3 percent of your property value. That's all you're going to be taxed
on. On Maui we give you a "break" and only tax you at 20 percent of market
value. Additionally, only the 20-year dedication provides a motive and an
incentive, but for our family we would have to farm into our 80s in order to
recognize this break and not have to pay punitive and harsh rollback taxes.
BF-70 removes the option to dedicate if you condominiumize your property. My
90-year-old mother-in-law recently condominiumized the property we farm so
that her children might have a share of her legacy when she passes. The cost of
subdivision as an alternative was prohibitive. Nothing changed on her property
after condominiumization, we still farm it, there's no new buildings, but her
taxes jumped from $972 a year to over $9,000 a year which is pretty similar to
what would happen if our farm had to pay market value taxes without
dedication. Qualified farm inspectors would have been able to spot this
inequity right away and save us significant hassle and a fairly major tax hit. If
BF-70 passes as is, we will never be able to dedicate because the property is
condominiumized even though we have been farming and feeding people on
Maui for 35 years. We currently pay the $250 minimum on our 2-acre ag
property which is adjacent to the farm property as is an integral part of the
operation. At current market value assessment, we would have to pay $1,800.
At the highest historic land value in 2008, we'd have to pay $4,200. I urge you
to defer this bill until you can properly assess the impact this will have on
farmers in Maui County. I'm all for providing incentives, preservation of farm
land, encouraging young farmers. I'd be glad to add my voice to help you craft
a bill that works for the County and the ag community. In its current form, this
bill would drive those of us who do farm on our own property to sell because we
simply can't afford the taxes. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ross, for your comments this morning. Any
question for the gentleman? Having none, thank you for your presence. Next
Annette Niles, and following her will be Theresa Thompson.
MS. NILES: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. NILES: Good morning, Council. My name is Annette Niles. I'm a rancher, a
farmer, and I'm also on the Ag Working Group. Well, my comment and I don't
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want to keep up, you know, we had a lot of testimony here and, you know, I
don't want to repeat myself, but my point was on, I believe in dedication, you
know, and so did my parents. But the thing of dedication was it was to give a
break to the farmers and the ranchers when you dedicate. This is going to kill
the farmer and the rancher if this goes market value on a dedication, you know.
And as far as the houses, we have a lot, I go back to my property. I have
houses on my property that is rented to people that I can't afford to hire, okay,
so I put them there to police my properties and help me in other ways.
Whereas I had to go to my other property down where I live now because I had a
lot of theft down there, so I had to build and move down to the, on the big part
of the ranch and move down there. But in order for me to move down there I
had to run 2,000 feet of pipeline, I had to pave the County road, and I had to
put up solar cause I couldn't get the electric to where I needed to get it. So my
point is, you know, I understand you guys are looking at the market value of
the homes and stuff like that, but what would happen to me, my tenants have
cheap rent, they would have to move and they would be homeless. So I ask for
you to defer this until we can work something where it would feasible. We
understand that we're not trying to take, you know, we're doing our best. This
is what we do, we farm, we ranch, you know, so we need to have that little
discount. We're not in Wailuku /Kahului/ Lahaina, you know, they have jobs,
we, we're on a farm, we feed people. You know so that is my take. Thank you
so much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions, Members? Thank
you very much for your presence. Theresa Thompson, and following her will be
John Varel, V-A-R-E-L.
MS. THOMPSON: Good morning, Council -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. THOMPSON: --Chair and Council members. My name is Theresa Thompson and
my family's been ranching in Kula for over a hundred years. I'm a fourth grade
teacher at Makawao Elementary School and I took a personal day to come down
and be here today, testify. I'm also on the Ag Working Group and we're, are
farmers and ranchers and we have studied versions of this bill in the past three
years. I would like to ask that you please defer this bill. I strongly support
redrafting portions of this bill with the input from the ag community. The
adoption of the market value instead of ag use value will be devastating to Maui
County agriculture. I've done the math on a few dozen parcels and there will be
an enormous jump in taxes for most. Some families will not be able to pay
such outrageous tax assessments. There's also the uncertainty of ag rate
changes on us each year. We're not guaranteed locked in at $5.86 per $1,000
or for more than one year. I would like to request that the Council fund the
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hiring of qualified, knowledgeable ag inspectors and leave the Real Property Tax
Code as is. I humbly ask you to defer this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Any questions for our lady? Having
none, thank you for your presence this morning, we appreciate it.
MS. THOMPSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: John Varel, followed by Kalani Ho-Nikaido.
MR. VAREL: Good morning, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. VAREL: I'm John Varel. I am a farmer in the Waihee District. I farm the.. .excuse
me, I forgot that I'm blind, and I do have to read. I farm the mac nut orchards
behind Waihee Town. I should say I'm attempting to farm. I took over the mac
nut orchards behind Waihee Town only to have my request for the water denied
by the State supported by testimony from the County for the water that that
acreage had been taking before but was not now appropriate. In spite of that by
sound farming practices we have managed to harvest over 400,000 pounds of
mac nuts, hundreds of pounds of bananas, mangos, papayas, and started over
500 fruit trees with most now just bearing fruit, and hopefully well start to, a
very large vegetable farm, all being sold and consumed on Hawaii. Now in
addition to my battle for water we have BF-70 to contend with. On the surface I
understand the intent. I assume we want to catch the tax cheats who are
building gentleman estates and benefitting from lower tax bases because the ag
land that their palatial house sits on are not farming or engaging in ag
practices. Tax the house, not the farm. My first comment is why do we a new
bill, another set of laws on the books? Why don't we just hire educated ag
individuals as inspectors who know farming operations when they see one?
And enforce the definition of ag land and keep it from market-rate designations.
If we've been catching the tax cheats all along we may not be in the situation.
While we be only. . . why are going to be the only county I know of that wants to
use market rate instead of the ag rate use value? My land is currently
dedicated for 20 years but I guess I have to start all over again. At 61 I don't
think that's appropriate. I think you can tax the land and the home and catch
the tax cheats. And why should I be told by a Director which crops I can and
cannot grow? The bill doesn't address.. .is he or she going to be a better farmer
than I who live and die by it seven days a week? The bill doesn't address
subsistence farmers. They should not be penalized for not wanting, not making
some minimum economic threshold while still providing food for their families
and their grandchildren. I don't know ranching but I bet my friends Upcountry
have a tough time grazing cattle to meet that number of $2,500 a year
minimum. BF-70 wants a dedication advisory committee. Instead of
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appointing nine by one agency to be approved by the Mayor I think each area,
as the Councilmembers represent each area of the County, should be
represented. For I am not a member of the Farm Bureau or any other
organization at this point, I think that we all need to be able to get our coverage.
We need to make sure every genre of farming and geographic area of Maui are
covered. BF-70 suggests that my designation be taken away from me if I don't
have sufficient water. In my case I'm put in a Catch-22, you already took it
away from me. In my infinite wisdom I've decided not to get any... and so how
can I win that battle?
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. VAREL: BF-70 should not be the vehicle to harm any real farm as it seems to be
doing. The people who want to cheat will still attempt to do so. I repeat, hire
folks who know ag from non-ag and then enforce them accordingly, and let's
keep and get Maui self-sustaining as it should and could be. I can't speak to
the consequences for my crystal ball has been shattered a long time ago, but it
seems to me this bill in its present form will hurt more farmers and their
workers than nabbing the bad guys who are cheating the County out of the tax
dollars. I can, I know I can speak for the 25 families that help me on our farm.
I help support them with work on the farm, most of who are not qualified, some
were homeless before I hired them, half of them were drug or alcohol addicts
and they're clean now. If they weren't working for me they would be without
housing and be on welfare, just another burden for the County. Thank you for
your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Kalani Ho-Nikaido, followed by Bob
Horcajo.
MS. HO-NIKAIDO: Hi. Aloha. Good morning, Chair Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. HO-NIKAIDO: Good morning. And members of the audience. My name is Kalani
Ho-Nikaido and I am proud to say that I have just taken over my mom's chicken
farm. We are a pastured poultry egg farm over in Lakiaina supplying local
restaurants and grocery stores. My husband and I have very ambitious plans
to grow the business. My mom's been doing it for ten years, and we just
started, we officially two months ago. I would strongly urge you to defer BF-70.
The way that it is written will have a very negative impact on agriculture.
Having been on both sides of the equation, first as a landowner's rep trying to
place farmers on land and now being a farmer trying to lease land, BF-70 will
greatly reduce the availability of land for new and startup and small farmers.
Very few landowners will dedicate their land for a long-term period, and
certainly not for a startup farm. My mom has been on a month-to-month
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agreement for seven years and this has been good for both the farmer and the
landowner. The current annual ag use exemption program works. We need a
better program to verify and validate real farms so people don't cheat the
system. Condominium.. .excuse me, I have a hard time with this word,
condominiumization of a lot should not be an automatic reason for cancellation
of the ag exemption. We farm on a 15-acre farm in Launiupoko that has been
condominiumized. There's no house on this lot and we are just a farm. We are
so proud to be a second-generation farmer. My husband has been a farmer for
his entire adult life and when the opportunity came along for us to take over my
mom's farm, we jumped. A lot of people ask us why do we do this, farming is
hard and the ag business is just, is even harder. One, we believe in producing
local food for local people. We want to raise our kids in the farming way of life,
and we want to continue my mom's legacy. This is a way for us to provide
income for our employees, and we just feel that it is the right thing to do. If you
pass BF-70 the way that it is written, there is a very high probability that we
will lose our land lease because the holding cost for the landowner just won't
make sense. We are so excited about this opportunity, we're going all in, please
don't take that away. Please defer this bill, go back to the drawing board and
continue discussions. Thank you so much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Any questions for the
lady? Thank you for your presence.
MS. HO-NIKAIDO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bob Horcajo. Following Bob will be Francis Spalluto.
MR. HORCAJO: Hi.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. HORCA.JO: Excuse me. Good morning, Chair and fellow Councilmembers.
Thank you for your time. I know this is a very complicated bill to kind of deal
with. I guess I wanted to start maybe a little bit on the PowerPoint presentation
that was done. First, I guess it was kind of interesting that they compared this
regarding home site evaluation, a house lot in Kahului versus a house lot I
think Upcountry and stuff. I think the Department knows this, that there's a
big difference at times and as was mentioned earlier between something in
Kahului with infrastructure, paved roads, 36-inch waterline versus something
in Kula, in Haiku, in Huelo, in Hana. So that really should be considered. The
issue of home site evaluation too, if, I'm pretty confident I can prove that for the
past few years home sites on ag lots have been assessed as a separate piece
compared to the ag lot. So if that's something that the Department has been
doing illegally and they're trying to fix that, fine, but again, I believe that has
been done. I realize that the Department has a big job. I've been in the real
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estate since '76, I've seen a lot of disparities on ag lots, on urban lots. It's a
tough job to value on a broad basis. What was missing I thought importantly
from the presentation was the requirement for $2,500. I always thought that
the reason it was not a financial requirement in the State ag statute, HRS
205-4.5 was that it was illegal. There would be a big legal challenge. You can
tell people what to do with their land but to tell that you have to have so much I
think that would, you know, offer a legal, a fight. I find the bill as was
mentioned before hurts subsistence farmers. There's a lot of people who farm
for themselves. It hurts the old-time farmers, and most of you people in this
Council know their names. If it's Haiku it's Yamamura, Shirota, Tomayoshi.
It's, or Watanabes or Domas, Shishidos up in Kula. These guys are not
farming, their kids are not farming, are they going to be forced to sell their
land? So there's a lot of issues that this bill needs to deal with. A little bit
concern also regarding the farmers who have followed the law based on County
standards. Every Administration there's a new director in Planning, there's a
new change. If it's an enforcement issue, enforce, don't go crazy plugging holes
when there's really not a flood. My concern is this just widens the gap between
the haves and the have-nots. Attorneys are not.. .the people with means, they're
going to get what they want, they're going to survive. It's the other people that
don't, it's the 99 percenters. You know it's the local that goes home and says
mom, you know, I mean, you know, they said, you know, can't do it. My final
point, I got ten seconds here was that with all the testimony I hope that the
Council looks at this and even the people as a rallying point. There was talk
about food security, talk about more farming.
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. HORCAJO: We all should get together and work, there's a lot of groups out there,
and this Council should be the leader. Create a plan that we can all look at
and vote on. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Any questions for the
gentleman? Thank you for your presence. Francis Spalluto, and he will be
followed by Darren Strand.
MR. SPALLUTO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SPALLUTO: Good morning, Council, people in the gallery who gave up their time
this morning. Thank you for the opportunity to share my thoughts this
morning. My name's Francis Spalluto, I'm the project manager for Haiku Ama
Permaculture Initiative. We're a resource and education center in Haiku,
nonprofit organization. There's been a lot of talk about all the different specifics
and there's certainly a lot of them. My head is swimming with confusing details
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about taxation and value and all this, I don't know much about it. I moved
here 25 years ago and I realized pretty soon in that even though I was in the
State of Hawaii, really I wasn't in the state of Hawaii. I was part of the ama,
and I've been studying what that even means. And within our Constitution ua
mau ke ea o ka ama i ka pono is what we're trying to adhere to, what we're
trying to learn from. Ama I always used to think of as the land and I didn't
even know what land was. More and more I understand that ama is everything
that is within this rich biodiversity. It includes us, the animals, the plants, the
microbes, so whatever we can do to support that is really our directive. So even
if it's a tax code, if the ama is being preserved and being perpetuated in
righteousness then the tax code is correct. So that may not be the best way for,
you know, for the Corporate [sic] Council or for the tax committee to direct
themselves, but I think it should be the way they direct themselves. So that's
my little curveball for you all this morning. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Darren Strand, followed by Joel
Richman.
MR. STRAND: Good morning -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. STRAND: --Chair Hokama and Committee members. Thanks for having us here
this morning. You know I used to write my testimony and think a lot about
what I was going to say and then I would come and sit here for the 20-30
minutes while everybody else would testify and then you've have to change
everything as you were going on. So I tried something different, I wasn't going
to really decide what I wanted to say until I got here, and pretty much
everything has been said. You know I understand we're looking for fairness and
that we're trying to capture as some folks have said the cheats and the
gentleman farmers. One big concern that I have is that this eliminates the ag
use value on non-dedicated land. And in the Section 3.48.290 it states that the
land will be assessed at a value for ag use without regard to any other value.
And, you know, which that's great but only if the land is classified and used
and dedicated for agriculture. And then a little later on, Section 3.48.35 1
states land dedicated for 20 years shall receive a 98 percent discount from its
fair market value. And I don't know if those are two separate things or if we're
talking about the same thing. So one of the problems with that is that there's
not a year-to-year dedication, there's not a one-year dedication, and a lot of
farmers that have come to us since we've started these discussions are
ranching and farming on year-to-year leases or even month-to-month leases of
non-dedicated lands. You know the other thing is the owner is the only
defining party that can dedicate, and in a lot of cases like the piece of land that
we're farming in Haliimaile with Maui Gold Pineapple, Maui Land and Pineapple
isn't necessarily farming anything but we are. And so I think there needs to be
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some mechanism for the tenant to dedicate with the owner consent. You know
how will the difference in between those two sections and how you define
market value affect our pineapple operation? Currently our parcel is valued at
somewhere around 300,000 for ag use. Market value is somewhere between
10 million and maybe, I don't know, 20 million dollars up there, and so even an
80 percent discount on that is gonna cause not a percentage increase in our
taxes but, you know, several orders of magnitude increase. The final thing I'd
like to talk about is we keep bringing up these examples on the demonstration
with the home sites in Kahului and the home sites out in the country, and I
personally live out in Haiku and I know for a fact that I'm not receiving the
same services on my half-acre home site that folks -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. STRAND: --in town are receiving. And I know that because when the trees block
the road to my house, you know, I went out and cut the trees out of the road
and removed myself. And there's a lot of infrastructure we don't have place in
the country. And every time I see that presentation I get a little frustrated
about those things. Thanks. That's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony. Any questions for
the gentleman? Thanks for being here. Joel Richman, followed by Dale Bonar.
MR. RICHMAN: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. RICHMAN: --and Committee members. Thank you for the opportunity to speak.
It's nice to live in a democracy where the people who make the rules actually
listen to the people who have to live under them. I hope you 11 listen to the
people who have spoken today. I have learned a lot, I hope you have. I'm not a
farmer, I'm a Haiku resident. I've been in Haiku for 35 years. I'm a former vice
president and director of the Haiku Community Association. I'm a lawyer, I
practice mostly in real estate. I have a lot of clients who are Upcountry clients,
agricultural and condos. I would like to speak about one specific part of BF-70
which is Section M-9... Section 9-M-3 which says that if you are a condo you're
not eligible for dedication. I think this is counterproductive. If you take a look
at land that's owned by multiple owners say as tenants in common versus the
same land that's owned by condo owners, there's no change in the land use, it's
only the change in the land ownership, and if it's a condo the County actually
gets more taxes from the land than if we're owned by tenants in common. It's
not, doesn't make any sense to have a form of ownership affect the land use
valuation. Why is the dedication not available to property that's been condo'd?
Many of my clients who are Upcountry do not have a lot of money and the only
way they can keep their property is to sell part of it. It's more... the County tax
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break actually increases when property is condominiumized rather than when
it's owned by tenants in common. So one effect of denying dedication to
condominiumized land is to keep, is to discourage property from being
condominiumized which will actually decrease the tax revenue. I understand
that the purposes of the BF-70 are to increase revenue, to have equitable
taxation, and to promote or at least not discourage farming. It seems to me
from listening here and from my little work as far as my expertise in real estate
that this needs some more work. I hope that you listen to the people who have
spoken today, you pay attention, and you do what's best for us. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony this morning. Dale Bonar,
followed by Summer Starr.
MR. BONAR: Aloha, Chair Hokama, members of the County Council. As most of you
know my name is Dale Bonar. I've been in land conservation for over two
decades now, much of which has been here in the Hawaiian Islands, working
on Maui. During that time as director of the Hawaiian Islands Land Trust,
previously Maui Coastal Land Trust, we placed more 17,000 acres of land in
permanent conservation, perpetual, not 10-year, not 20-year but perpetual. It
turned out although it wasn't the original intent of the organization that
virtually all that land is agricultural land. Over 16,000 of those acres are
permanently dedicated to agriculture, including things such as Ulupalakua
Ranch, over 11,000 acres there which our great, great grandkids will look up
and see what it looks like right now. The East End of Molokai, same thing,
almost 3,000 acres there, permanent conservation there. The background idea
behind this bill is a good one. I live in an agricultural subdivision. Out of
probably 130, maybe 140 different 2-acre lots I'd guess there's 4 to 6 people
doing what you would consider agriculture. So I understand the challenge, I
understand the trying to find that equity there. The bill's background is a good
idea, the bill's execution is not. This bill throws out the baby with the
bathwater, and I think as you've heard from people who are real farmers here,
who are struggling working all the time. I should point out that information
from the Office of Economic Development here says that the most recent data
which is 2012 showed that the average farmer made minus over $1,000. I
think the number was like minus $1,117. Gross is fine, $2,500 that's gross,
but when you're losing money on the other side of it there. Applying something
like this, from those tables, add another $4,000 to that and see how the little
farmers are going to do. Little farmers work 14 hours a day. To come back and
have to deal with all the paperwork, to deal with the challenges of working
through the County system, the monitoring, the enforcement is an incredible
difficult thing. One of the things this bill does not recognize are the lands
which have been put in permanent conservation through the land trust model
or with the State or whatever. The lands that the Hawaiian Islands Land Trust
and other land trusts around the State do and the nation go to produce lands
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that will never be subdivided. It's easier to do it, for the County to do it, they
can always condemn it.
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MR. BONAR: And the last point that I wanted to make here is that the preservation
should be for permanence, not just concerned with that short term. Recognize
the nonprofit model, recognize what land trusts do, that we are far more
effective in that type of monitoring and enforcement than jurisdictions are. A
very similar bill was passed in Oregon back in the '70s I believe it was, the
result is as others have said, you're going to lose farms. People are going to
throw their hands up in the air, I can't afford it, I lose it. That's how we're going
to get more development. Maybe well get more affordable housing if there's
more development, but you're not going to get more farms. Please defer the bill.
Work with some real small farmers in figuring out how to make it work. Thank
you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bonar. Any questions for him? Having none,
thank you. Summer Starr, followed by Robert Ferreira.
MS. STARR: Aloha kakou, Chair, Committee. My name is Summer Starr and I reside
in Makawao on our multigenerational family farm, and I'm standing today on
my written testimony in strong opposition of BF-70. I'm a board member, was a
former board member and secretary of the Hawaii Organic Farmers Association,
member of the Hawaii Farmer's Union, family member of the County Farm
Bureau, and a former member of the Food and Energy Security Committee of
Maui Tomorrow. So while I recognize the intent of this, the proposed
amendments, in its current form these changes as you've heard would cause
severe and irreparable damage to the ag community of our County. Which it's
been touched on before but these amendments do nothing for subsistence
farming, and they do nothing for the elderly who are the majority of our farmers
at current who don't have the time to dedicate into the future. A clear example
here that hasn't been touched on yet that you have the documentation for was
sent to you last night of how this measure lacks sufficient research.
Launiupoko, perhaps the poster child for why this bill is being introduced, out
of 152 parcels, 145 are taxed at market value and 7 are taxed at ag use.
Kapalua Plantation, out of 101, 100 are taxed at market value and 1 is taxed at
ag use. Haiku Hill and Haiku Makai, 111 taxed market value, 37 ag use. Kula
200, 111 taxed market value, 37 ag use. So although the original purpose of
this measure was to protect local ag, with all due respect, it's doing exactly the
opposite. We've been shown that most local family farms as Mr. Bonar just said
show up net negative at the end of the year. So these operations and these
families would be entirely unable to modify their operations to accommodate
these changes. As an agricultural policy consultant myself, I must oppose the
measure in its entirety, and my suggestion would be to permanently abandon
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this particular measure as a vessel to address agricultural taxation, which does
need to be addressed. As a solution, I invite the Real Property Tax Division to
collaborate with real agricultural experts to develop policy that won't
permanently destroy agricultural lands in this way. Thank you very much for
your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Robert Ferreira, followed by Masako
Cordray.
MR. FERREIRA: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FERREIRA: --honorable Council members. Aloha, audience. Thank you for
letting me get up here and speak. My name is Robert Ferreira, everybody know
me as Bobbie. I had the testimony, I handed em in, you can read em, but
sitting down here and listening to all these people talk, these people speaking
my mind. Exactly what they saying is what I wanted to tell you. So for cut the
chase short, I going tell you something about Kaupo Ranch that I manage. I
manage Kaupo Ranch and my goal is to take Kaupo Ranch into its
both anniversary. Today, Kaupo Ranch is 87 years under the brand, so I get
some years yet to go. I'm 60 years old but I aim to do it. If this bill goes
through, there will not be one Kaupo Ranch, I tell you that right now. There
will not be one Kaupo Ranch. There will not be one community out there,
because Kaupo Ranch is the backbone of Kaupo. Kaupo Ranch run to the fire
instead of away from the fire. We the Water Department, and that's one whole
different issue. We give them the water, you collect the money from the people.
We rescue hikers out of the crater. We collaborate with the community on how
to make the community better. I get one thing that I like read you over here,
and that is Maui Island Plan, whereas Maui County has a policy to support
agriculture and has committed to provide policy direction that will enhance
Maui's agricultural lands and protect the rural character and scenic beauty of
the countryside. Agriculture lands are a necessary link to self-sufficiency and
diverse economy. In addition, the agricultural landscape contributes to our
sense of place and is a part of our island heritage. Maui County Code
19.30A.010 , purpose and intent, Section B, No. 2, mitigate rising property
values of farmlands to make agricultural use more economically feasible. If this
passes it will flood the market with ag lands as owners will sell. That going pop
up more your so-called gentleman farmers. You guys trying to go after the bear
with vinegar, you need to go after 'em with honey, not vinegar, because that
vinegar going spill over onto the small farmers and ranchers as well as the
large. I rest my case. Thank you very much.

-36-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 9, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ferreira. Thank you for your testimony this
morning. We appreciate your presence. Masako Cordray, followed by Igor
Vernik.
MS. CORDRAY: Good morning CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. CORDRAY: --Chairman Hokama, Councilmembers, and people of Maui. I have
been a fuiltime farmer.. .I'm Masako Cordray and I've been a fulltime farmer at
Hamakualoa, Maui for 40 years. This is my life. Bill BF-70 is a fundamental
change in land zoning on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai, and should be deferred
until a number of significant problems can be resolved in collaboration with the
wider community as part of an extensive public education effort. Using market
value as the basis for a tax increase of agricultural lands is an unfair burden on
farmers and is contrary to the community goal of protecting agriculture. Many
farmers simply will be unable to pay the higher tax and may be compelled to
sell their land. Those who would meet the criteria for ag land dedication place
themselves under the authority of the Director of Finance. If I were to dedicate
my land I would forfeit my ability to determine the quality and suitability of my
land for production and to decide what crops are appropriate. I would be
required to allow entry to Finance Department inspectors without notice. I find
this an unacceptable invasion of my privacy and an assault on the
independence and creativity I value as a farmer. To understand the
ramifications of these proposals I suggest that an independent examination be
done to answer many remaining questions. For example, would undeveloped
land without a home not currently in active agriculture be assessed at market
value? If so, this would precipitate widespread land sales and tragically set in a
motion a new era of dispossession. For some there is a tenuous hold on family
lands that once broken cannot be restored. Loss of these lands like loi kalo
denies future generations a life in farming. As to the issue of State lease lands,
are those State lease lands exempt from market value assessment? If not, it
must be. State Ag lease land is by law already dedicated exclusively to
agricultural use and is reviewed by the State for compliance. Additional County
requirements would be bureaucratic excess. Additionally, how does the
dedication process function? What kind of agricultural expertise would be
required of the Finance Director, commission members, and ag inspectors to
make decisions that affect the life and work of a farm? What is the cost of this
new bureaucracy? And -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. CORDRAY: --what is the appeal process? Thank you very much. Please protect
and support agriculture on Maui. Mahalo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning, we appreciate it. Igor
Vernik, and well have Bobbie Becker next.
MR. VERNIK: Mr. Chair, Councilmembers, public. My name is Igor Vernik and like
everybody else I've prepared a written speech but all the points that I wanted to
address are already addressed by other speakers prior to me. However, I would
like to reiterate one point, and the point is that despite the unbearable financial
burden that the BF-70 will bring, it's nothing compared to what the
administrative burden would be that could not be beared [sic] by any small
farmer. I and all my fellow small farmers work mostly 7 days a week,
14-to- 16 hour days very often. To have another level of government require
compliance with a process of submitting, showing up for hearing, and obtaining
an approval every time you want to make a change is not something that
should be introduced in a free society. I happen to have the misfortune of being
born in Soviet Union and even though I do not have a crystal ball Ill try to paint
a very vivid picture for you of what happens when the government tells the
farmers what to grow and how to grow it. At the turn of the 20th Century
Ukraine where I was born was the breadbasket of the entire world, it supplied
Europe with wheat, barley, rye, and many other agricultural products. When I
was 15 we had bread rationed, one loaf a day per family, and bread is mostly
what we ate. We didn't have much meat, we didn't have much other products.
Bread, potatoes is what we ate. And all of this happened because the
bureaucrats in Moscow and in Kiev told the farmers what to grow and how to
grow. I can tell you the rest of the story but you all know it all too well, that the
Soviet Union with all its power, with all its nuclear weapon, with all its
industrial base have collapsed. Same thing will happen on a small island of
Maui if you destroy this absolutely essentially fabric of small individual farmer.
Not only the farming will be destroyed, Maui as it is will be destroyed because
the appeal of the tourists coming to Maui is quite different from the appeal of a
tourist coming to Honolulu or any other place in the world. Please consider it
when considering passing this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony today. Bobbie Becker, followed by
Hugh Starr.
MS. BECKER: Hi there. Thank you for having us this morning. Chairman Hokama,
Councilmembers, audience, thank you so much. I am here this morning as the
owner/operator of the Maui Mountain Coffee Farm. It's a small farm up in
Olinda. And I just want to state briefly that when I arrived on Maui 15 years
ago I was looking for a farm because that's what I ... 1 had lived in a place that
was too hot and then too cold and Maui is just right so I came here, bought the
farm. I was embraced by the Maui Coffee Association, and I'm actually going to
speak for the Association in just a moment. We have been spending the last
14 years trying to do exactly what we thought is our mission here which is to
increase agricultural production on Maui, to raise the awareness of Maui coffee
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throughout the Hawaiian Islands. We've been working very, very hard to do
just that, and we have also increased the number of small coffee farmers on
Maui substantially in the 14 years that we've been working together. So I'm
now reading as a member of the Maui Coffee Association board, I am a board
member. I'm testifying this morning to urge you to defer BF-70. The members
of the Maui Coffee Association collectively agree that passage of this bill would
be disastrous for the future of growing coffee and all other agriculture on Maui.
Please defer this bill because it will have so many unintended consequences
and you've heard about quite a few of them including the enforcement issues
which I can't imagine how you're going to address those. And instead seek
input from the agriculture community by the Ag Working Group. This group
has been in operation, has been meeting for the past three years. They have
unearthed and sorted out many of the issues that need to be addressed as you
look at the taxation of ag lands. Farmers and ranchers are the hardest working
people you'll ever meet, and we have been and are willing to continue giving our
time to help you make a solution that will work for both the farmers and the
island of Maui in raising its tax revenue. We want you to be able to have the
monies that you need, but we certainly don't want you to lose the farmers that
you've been telling us that you want. Out of one side we keep hearing we want
increased food security, and out of the other side this would certainly slam a
nail in the coffin on that. We voted for you to represent us, we put our trust in
your capable hands, but now we are offering our calloused, working hands to
help guide you in creating fair and enforceable rules for taxing agricultural
lands now and into the future. Please transfer this issue to Councilmember
Don Guzman's ERA... EAR, excuse me, Committee which is already working
with community members of the Ag Working Group. Together, they can outline
changes to the Tax Code that will benefit all Mauians. Thank you and aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Hugh Starr, followed
by Lucienne de Naie.
MR. STARR: Aloha and good morning, Chair Hokama -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. STARR: -Vice-Chair White, and members of the Council, the Budget and
Finance Committee. My name is Hugh Starr, I live in Olinda, and I respectfully
request that you defer BF-70. I apologize, last night I sent in to you all a rather
exhaustive sort of snapshot of the issue of gentleman's estates. It's something
that's intrigued me for a while. And so when you have the opportunity and the
interest, I would be happy to continue to speak with you about this. I've taken
a look at Launiupoko, Kapalua, Haiku Hill, Haiku Makai, and Kula 200 and
looked at them to see what percentage of those lots are actually paying full
market value and not asking for ag use assessed valuation. I know that the
Chair is committed to passing BF-70, and I would like to give you my
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commitment that during your term here that we do this. We have the Ag
Working Group, we have the Administration has invested with the Council's
help in pictometry in qPublic. The technology has... and also in making a really
concerted effort to explore who's really not doing agriculture but is taking the
benefits of ag use assessed valuation. So I laud the Department of Finance,
Real Property Division and the Council for investing in this technology. This
has all happened in the last three or four years. So what I urge is that we, with
your support, Chair, and with the support of Scott Teruya and Marcy Martin of
Real Property Division that we, the ag stakeholders and the Administration and
appropriate members of the Budget and Finance Committee of the Council sit
down informally as soon as possible--I know you're going into budget--and
really make an effort this term to come up with an updated view of how we tax
ag lands on Maui with all the things that people have been talking about today.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Starr. Ms. de Naie.
MS. de NATE: Mahalo, Chair Hokama and members of the Committee. My name is
Lucienne de Naie, I'm testifying on my own behalf and as a subsistence farmer
out in Huelo. While I think we all agree that this measure is not ready for a
vote today and needs more work, but I agree with many who have come before
that this idea about a one-size-fits-all kind of policy really does not present a
very good fit for the agricultural activity we have here on Maui. This idea that
some properties are subsidizing others, I mean I think you really need to take a
realistic look. Everything from Kakipi Gulch out at the 16 mile marker out
practically to Keariae, we have no County services, we fix our own roads, we
can't get fire insurance except at the highest rates, we have no water service, we
provide our, provide and maintain our own individual water systems, and even
some of us it's like most of the roads don't even have electricity. So to say that
it's apples and apples and this is a comparison, no. I mean I think we're
probably subsidizing other people just by paying the regular rates right now
because they're getting someone to show up. Like the gentlemen say, when the
trees fall, we go and clear them, except on Hana Highway. Thank God for Hana
Highway. So we really need to look at Mr. Watanabe's list of traditional farming
areas and expand that, and let's expand traditional like by 600 years. The
places that used to feed Maui are places like Haiku and Huelo and Hana and
Wailua Nui and Keanae and Honokowai and Olowalu and Honokohau Valley
and Kauaula. And these are places that have agricultural value. Molokai,
Lanai, these are traditional farming areas, so let's make sure that what we're
doing is helping and not hurting. Subsistence agriculture is the oldest
profession and there's nothing to be ashamed of. The fact you can help feed
your family and help feed others. We donate plants from our farms, we don't
generally sell although we do from time to time when we have quite a surplus
but it wouldn't reach $2,500 a year. That's not our focus, our focus is to take
care of this land and to conserve its natural attributes, to replant native plants,
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to plant useful fruits and vegetables, and that's what many subsistence farmers
want to do. They want to share the bounty of the land, and there's nothing
wrong with that. There's nothing wrong that you should be penalized for doing
that. We want to suggest that the advisory board should be broader, and that
this Committee actually visit some farms and get a sense of, you know, what's
going on on some of them. We don't want a bill that has unintended
consequences like your reworking, pardon me -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. de NAIE: --of the Circuit Breaker Bill. That wasn't so good. So let's avoid that.
And VU end by saying, you know those people that you're trying to get with the
big houses, well, some of the big houses are because people have to have
multiple generations living in one big house, at least out our way that is.
They're not all rich people, and the ones that are rich people, they have the
money to go through the loopholes and find the loopholes. So let's make it so
that we have a rational system here. Thank you so much for deferring.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Veda Das, V-E-D-A D-A-S.
MR. DAS: Chair and Council. Veda Das. So in 1971 I had a vision to get off the grid,
start a small farm. It took me 40 years, I'm from Atlanta, Georgia, it took me
40 years to raise the money to do it. And I studied the whole planet earth and
somehow or other I found, I stumbled on the Maui plan and cause a buddy of
mine found this 113-acre parcel that was, the Betsills were giving up on
Kahekili Highway that it was going south on. And he said, Veda, you should
buy that piece of land. Somehow or other my smart lawyer buddy, we
convinced First Hawaiian to loan us $900,000. I stuck my neck about a million
miles out thinking this was a very, you know, forward-thinking place on the
planet earth where they're really concerned about, you know, the future of our
planet. Because actually Maui is actually a microcosm of a lot of things that
are going on our planet, issues with GMOs, issues with water, issues with.., and
right now we're talking about land management and subsistence and
agricultural farming. So by God's grace, John Varel who spoke earlier took
73 acres of that land in the $900,000 loan and saved my financial future and
my children and grandchildren. My daughter is developing a Waldorf School
while she's in California. We hope to open a Waldorf School. We're supplying
all the basil to the different pizza shops in town. Mendes has some cows on my
farm. I still have seven acres of things. But $2,500 a year, you know, I mean
we just lost $4,000 in cost from a couple of the winds that came down the West
Maui Mountains over the last couple of months. I've dumped $1.5 million into
this project and I'm on Social Security. Fortunately I paid a fair amount into
Social Security and I get a decent income from that. But I mean this bill is
really.. .1 met Bobbie Becker when I needed a cheap car. She sold a 12-year-old
Prius to me, and it was already a good price, I was the first one to call her on
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Craigslist and I met her up in Makawao, and then I tried to beat her down and I
said I'm a poor organic farmer. When I tried to beat her down she belly laughed
in my face. She said, sir, I'm a poor organic farmer too and I ain't giving
another dime off this price. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Evan Ryan.
MR. RYAN: Aloha, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. RYAN: My name is Evan Ryan and I farm 15 acres in Makawao. I'm a former
board member of the Maui Farmers Union and a member of the Hawaii Public
Seed Initiative which founded Maui Seed Savers here on Maui in the past year,
that's looking to start a local seed company to provide seed to local farmers.
Thank you for the opportunity to share today regarding BF-70. I'm appreciative
to Councilmember Hokama for taking the initiative to address an issue that I
believes needs some refining. There are in fact many landowners across Maui
that are taking advantage of a tax deduction designed to help farmers when in
fact they are not farming and can afford to pay proper property taxes that
properly reflect their land use. That being said, I'm here to ask you to vote no
to BF-70 or defer it so that it may be revised in a way that appropriately
addresses the needs of our community. While revision to the current tax
system is needed, the current BF-70 is not it as it penalizes much of the
community it is intended to support. That being said, I wish to share a bit of
my own story to the Council in relation to the way that condominiumization is
viewed within the County. The proposed BF-70 states that an agricultural
dedication shall automatically be cancelled if it becomes a condominium. I
came to Maui 15 years ago to farm and began as a laborer earning $6 an hour.
After many years farming in Huelo and building a reputation as a hard worker
with high integrity and a lot of motivation, I was offered the opportunity to farm
on the land that I'm currently on in Makawao. The landowners desired for it to
be of use to the community and asked if I had a vision for it. I've spent the past
four years designing and building my farm on this land which incorporates four
acres of pasture, two acres of vegetables, a nursery, four acres of orchard and
native tree plantings, including a 20-beehive aviary and egg-producing
chickens. In exchange for the fact that I am building infrastructure and
improving land that I do not own, the owner is selling my family an acre of this
land through the condominium process. This is a creative way for a
farmworker such as myself to have the opportunity to own a home in a place
where it is increasingly challenging. My wife and I built our home on our acre
of land in 2013. While we are clearly farming and earning way more than the
required $2,500, we would be penalized by BF-70 and would have a tax burden
that would limit our ability to continue to farm. I share this with you also to
demonstrate how the condominium process offers the opportunity for more of
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our local community to gain access to land ownership. While there was a time
that the condo process was abused by land developers, it now offers the
opportunity for more families to own land and for farmers to live on the land
they farm on and have a stake in ownership of this land. I suggest you look to
the County's Agricultural Working Group along with Don Guzman for the
solutions that work for most. Please use this opportunity of this day to hear
what the community has to share regarding this issue and take these
suggestions to rewrite a proposal that supports our County as intended.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ryan, for your testimony. Any questions for the
gentleman? Having none, thank you. Well check our District Offices. Hana
Office, Ms. Lono, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: Yes, Chair. I have Ms. Lehua Cosma here representing the Hana
Community Association on BF-70.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. COSMA: Aloha and good morning, Chair Hokama
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. COSMA: --and members of the Maui County Council. I am Lehua Cosma, born
and raised in Hana, lived here 55 years. I really want to let all of you know that
this BF-70 is not a good thing, it's gonna affect all of our small farmers,
especially those living in rural areas who dedicate their lives every day making
ends meet. I urge you to defer this bill as it needs more study. Work with the
small farmers throughout our County and really get this bill more workable that
it will help everybody. I see that it targets all our small farmers, and the main
problem is really the gentleman estates and stuff, so if you can enforce that and
put all your manao together and make it a good bill where everyone will be
happy. Otherwise, it's just going to, I see families selling their properties, they
won't be able to make ends meet, taxes already sky high, it's just not workable.
So please take into consideration and support our small farmers please. We
want to preserve our ag lands and continue this for many generations, but the
way it's written right now it's not doable, it needs more fixing. It's just
kapakahi, complicated, all over the place. So I thank you all for your time and
for allowing me to speak on this BF-70. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cosma, for your testimony today. Anyone else in
Hana?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one else waiting to testify, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai, Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, with no objection, well close public testimony for
today.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well also with no objection, receive all written testimony that
people have submitted on for today's agenda.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So ordered.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't we take a short break, Members. I ran you right through
testimony. So well take a short break and then the Chair will explain how
we're going to proceed for the rest of the meeting. So well take a ten-minute
break until 11:35. . . .(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

ITEM 70:

11:23 a.m.
11:36 a.m.

DISPARITY OF REAL PROPERTY ASSESSMENTS
FOR AGRICULTURAL VERSUS NONAGRICULTURAL LANDS (CC 11-227)

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)... Okay. This Budget and Finance Committee meeting
shall reconvene. Members, we had some very good testimony today from
various components of our agricultural sector. That was part of the reason of
the meeting is to go get public testimony on the proposal as currently written.
So everyone that testified, thank you very much for your thoughts and your
recommendations. Let me just state at the beginning, Members, one, we have
talked about this for years. So I am not gonna keep waiting years before
Council takes action. Two, I would say I can appreciate very much many of the
comments regarding the old ag value versus current market value. And under
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the current conditions those comments are very fair, but I will not base this
Committee's recommendation moving forward on 50, 60... 50-to-60-year-old
agricultural values, okay, and that is what the State has provided us,
50-year-old values. Who knows if the current value was as of today, what
would those comparisons be? So stating that, Members, I am not one who's
going to be supportive of subsistence farming as part of this consideration. We
all grow green onions in the back. We all do herbs, we all do this, so no, I won't
be open to that area. Other things, I've heard about the Ag Working Group, I'm
happy to let Mr. Guzman, you know, keep working with that, but I would ask
that within six-to-eight months I would expect some recommendations for us to
consider for the next Budget Session. For this Budget Session, if this doesn't go
through, some of the things that I will tell you now is I will look at multiple
Agriculture rates, one that uses dedication and one that doesn't use dedication.
Two, the Chair is always also willing to look at the other side of the issue, those
that are providing the subsidy for agriculture. It's not just about who is
receiving the subsidies, who is paying the subsidy, and for me that is a big
group of taxpayers that we have not heard from that provides the subsidy. And
for me that $19 million is questionable enough to see whether or not it should
remain at that level. So saying that, today for the rest of the meeting, the Chair
is gonna just go through the sections with Real Property Tax. The Chair will
not be asking for any decisions, because I think the testimony warrants itself
enough that if anything I will be looking for rewrites or even recommendations
from Mr. Guzman's Ag Working Group as another source of input to the
proposed legislation. So stating that, with, Members, if I can direct you to the
March 2nd correspondence from Mr. Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel. Fil
have Mr. Teruya and miss, and Marcy to assist us in going through the draft of
what is currently written for discussion purposes. And if needed, Members, you
can ask what is the current existing law regarding agriculture. You've heard
also that many testifiers ask us to leave the law alone and to enforce the
current law. And if need be we have Mr. Ueoka and Mr. Teruya to assist us on
helping to explain what is the current law regarding agriculture and whether or
not you qualify for home exemptions if you are not in the right category or if you
are not living on your property that you're farming. Okay, stating with that, Mr.
Teruya, why don't we start with 3.48.005 under definitions. Members, we have
made some adjustments as we told you at the, a prior meeting, instead of
working and cut and pasting every small subsection of it, we pretty much tried
a rewrite. From testimony, you know, we've had various comments about the
rewrite good and bad. Mr. Teruya, any...
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I believe at the last meeting we went over this. I'm not sure
if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, I'm just gonna ask 'cause we had testimony on definitions
today, so I just wanted us to go through it and see if the Members had any
further questions under definitions. Members, questions? We're okay? This is
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just a review, Members, we're not, the Chair's not holding anything at this
point. Mr. White, you had a question?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I recall getting an e-mail, it wasn't presented in this
morning's testimony but they were questioning whether livestock byproducts
were covered, but it's, but it is clearly covered under the, in the fourth line,
production of livestock byproducts and plants, food and energy and so on. But
I think part of the challenge is that some of the e-mails I received appeared, it
made it appear that people hadn't read the bill thoroughly, and I think it would
be helpful if the Director could on camera go through some of these definitions
just so that people are, people who are watching are going to be aware of what
the contents of the bill is. And so that's just me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Teruya, why don't you take us through.
MR. TERUYA: You want me to just read it quickly?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that's fine.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. 3.48.005 is definitions. We, the term "agricultural use" means
the active, commercial, and primary use of land for any of the following:
aquaculture; crop production; livestock production; horses; grazing of animals
used in livestock production; production of livestock byproducts and plants for
food, fiber, or energy; flowers and foliage; tree farms; bees and related natural
byproducts; biomass; nuts; and seeds. Agricultural use does not include the
use of areas primarily used as yard space, setbacks, landscaping, or for the
planting of fruit or ornamental trees, flowers, and vegetables primarily for home
use. For land in the urban state land use district, agricultural use does not
include pasturing or grazing. Definition of "aquaculture". It means the
propagation, cultivation, or farming of aquatic plants and animals in controlled
or selected environments. The term "dedicated area" means those portions of a
parcel of real property approved under this chapter for a specific dedicated use
by the director. "Department" means the director.. .or the department of
finance. Definition of "family subdivision" means a subdivision that has been
granted a deferral or [sic] subdivision requirements in accordance with
Section 18.20.280 of this code. "Homesite" means those portions of a parcel
exclusive of: the portion in agricultural use, and (b) the portion that is
unusable or unsuitable land for agricultural use. "Land use change" means, for
land dedicated for a specific agricultural use, a change or subdivision initiated
or authorized by the owner, as follows: (a) a change in State land use
classification from agricultural to urban or rural use, or rural district, (b) a
change in the County zoning from the agricultural district, or (c) final
subdivision approval of the dedicated area, provided that a family subdivision
shall not constitute a land change. Definition of "livestock production" means
the raising of cattle, sheep, swine, goats, elk, deer, rabbits, or poultry for food
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for, or for the production of food. "Maintain as agricultural land" means to keep
lands dedicated for a specific agricultural group [sic] in substantial and
continuous agricultural use throughout the dedication period, unless the owner
files with the director a land use change cancellation. "Owner" or "property
owner" means the fee simple owner of real property, provided that
government-owned real property, "owner" or "property owner" means a lessee of
the land where the lease allows the specific agricultural use. It goes down, next
addition we have "revenue-generating" means producing income from the
agricultural use or [sic] the property. And "substantial and continuous
agricultural use" means the dedicated land shall be active, continuous, and
revenue-generating agricultural use throughout the period of the dedication.
The term includes necessary and customary fallowing periods. "Tree farm
property" or "tree farm" or and "tree farm" means the classified, classified as
tree farm property under chapter 186 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes.
"Unusable or unsuitable land for agricultural" means the lands that is not
usable or suitable for any agricultural use, such as gulches, eroded bedrock,
and [sic] determined by the director's sole discretion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: Those are the definitions under 005, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, questions as currently being proposed?
Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I believe you've covered most
of the areas. I guess the concern I have is the determination made by the
director's sole discretion. You know I think sometimes I concern myself, we
have different directors, and unless we have a, what I call department of ag and
firm dedicated inspectors who understand and you heard that from many
testifiers. I think that's the concerning part about this. If that is language that
can put in and that we have a dedicated department. I think the time has
come. I have heard this many times, I think you've heard the same thing,
Mr. Hokama, and I think it's time to look at something like that. If we're going
to incorporate these changes, I think the farmers, the true farmers would
appreciate that, that they are recognized. Okay. And no offense to you,
Mr. Teruya, or your Department, I know you guys do a great job, unfortunately
there is some expertise that is needed to understand what this is all about.
And I think that's where I have my concern in this verbiage, somehow that be
incorporated. And somehow if we're gonna put our money where our mouth is,
well, let's establish a department of ag or something of that nature which
dedicates themselves to making sure people who are doing agricultural
production are actually doing it. You know somebody said you see it, you know
it, you feel it, you smell it. Well, there are people that go out and say it's not
and yet it is, so I just believe that's my only concern. And this language overall
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covers most of the concerns that they've been brought up by the various
individuals today, the testifiers. But again, Mr. Chair, I'm concerned that we
need something that gives this director the correct information to make that
discretionary call and make it correctly. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, just to make Mr. Victorino feel a little bit better about what
the process was proposed to do was the the advisory committee was talked to
as far as potentially being the first people to grant the allowance of the use.
Number two, I think the director's discretion is probably more for in favor of the
appellant, because I think when there is something that may not be very clear
that the director can allow for it, and be assured that this process allows any
taxpayer the ability to appeal the, in case that they did not receive...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Board of Review.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, and it has a chance to go before the Board of Review. So there
are some I guess failsafe measures in there to make sure that the process is not
overlooked.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Teruya, for that clarification.
Again, I still go back to my original comment, even with an advisory group,
depending who and how that advisory group is set up, we've seen that can
sometimes be a real challenge. We've seen that with other advisory groups, and
not to knock any volunteers that come into our community and help us in this
areas. But I really believe that somehow, some means has to be where we have
the direct and correct information to that advisory group, to the director,
whomever it may be, Mr. Teruya, that's all I'm asking. And the rest is fine, but
an advisory group who is not knowledgeable or maybe knowledgeable but may
have their own take on different issues may be more of a detriment than an
asset. So that's my concern, Mr. Chair, and I still voice the idea that some
expertise needs to be brought forward so that we can get the correct and what I
call unbiased information so that farming will continue and thrive here in Maui
County. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Teruya.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Chair. It's a good comment, Mr. Victorino. I just wanted to also point
out that in regards to the correct information be provided, it is an ag use plan
provided by the farmer to the Director, so the Director is actually just reviewing
what the farmer proposes to do on his own or his or her own property. So just
that's where the expertise comes in cause they'll have the opportunity to
explain how everything will work. But I understand your concern about extra
knowledge is always helpful. But just to make it clear that it's not the Director
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making up what you're going to farm on your land, it's what you're proposing to
the Director that you're going to do.. .or not even proposing, what you're going to
do on your land. I just wanted to add that clarification in. Thank you,
Mr. Victorino. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Ueoka. And thank you, Chair. And
again, I'm not backing off of my concern, you know, I won't back off on that
issue; however, I'm glad these other and I've read, you know, I see what in
there, but again, having someone who understands ag in its totality is very,
very important. Whether it's a department, an individual or two, I have no
qualms, but someone who really understands ag. Not to say that the Director
and others would not, but again, even when I come in with my plan, I want
somebody who looks at the plan and understands what a farm plan is, not a
Director who may say oh well, and then turn around and asks somebody else
anyhow. So that was all my statement was meant to incline, sir. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. In regards to the definition of the
agricultural use, I have a little bit of a concern in regards to the, just pointing
out just that if it's agricultural use it has to he commercial activity. In some
ways, you know, lands that are being used in agriculture to sustain your family,
that is not being mentioned, and for me that's a hard one to overcome when you
have an economy that's down and a family uses, you know, let's say most of
their land for growing fruits and vegetables for their, you know, extended
families as well. And them not having the ability to call themselves a farm and
availing of the benefits and the tax credits that go along with being classified as
an agricultural use farm. So I'm still trying to figure out how this would be
done, and it may be something that RPT needs to look at in terms of different
classifications like heavy-duty commercial, large-commercial agriculture,
another tier for family farms, another tier for sustainable farming. These are
different aspects that need to be looked at, and maybe there should be different
classifications in terms of the taxing on the different categories. But as one
testifier mentioned, one size doesn't fit all, and we have such a diverse
population in the agricultural community in the way that they grow things, in
the way that they use conventional methods versus natural methods. So I
think these are issues that are relevant to this bill as well, and it's not just
narrowing the issue to this home site taxing or the market tax value versus tax
ag use. I think it's a bigger issue that needs to be addressed as well. So this is
the beginning and I, and always I'm a firm believer that issues need to be
brought up so that they can be vetted. The State does it, we've done it several
times that if we don't bring these issues up we will always have that problem
remaining in our government or in our policy. So I think this is a good exercise
and this is a positive step forward, and so whatever the Ag Working Group and
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the EAR Committee can do to help facilitate a more collaborative effort in
drafting and I'm very much thankful for that opportunity, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts, Mr. Guzman. We look forward to
some of your recommendations through your efforts, Mr. Guzman. I would just
ask that as you look at the taxation component, please also look at the zoning
category, 'cause I don't want variations of taxation to bastardize the integrity of
zoning categories. Taxation and zoning goes together. So if you want to make
certain adjustments to taxation then it's appropriate we need to look at the
zoning also, whether or not we need to make appropriate adjustments in
Title 19 also. I would appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much, Chair, for those points.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Teruya, regarding the issue of unusable
and unsuitable lands, pretty much those areas are already designated on the,
on your maps, right? And so if people had concerns about whether they were
supposed to be in or out, those questions would have come to you over the past
number of years, would they not?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, that's correct. We would,. .these areas are mostly the gulches,
areas unsuitable for, you know, whatever it is, and usually the taxpayer would
probably come forward and let us know, and we'd probably verify the area and
probably put 'em as unusable. So as far as valuation it would be extremely
minimal, like $1,000 for that entire area. So but we do recognize it. Sometimes
it could be added value to the property. It could be, you know, that much more
setback from the next adjoining lot. So I mean it really depends what it is, but
for valuation purpose, majority of the time it's at a minimal value.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So for that issue as well as others you would be open to
getting input from the review committee, correct?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, I think those areas we wouldn't even want to dedicate them, we
would probably just make them not valuable. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. TERUYA: So I think I wouldn't put that into a dedication unless you really
needed that area as a dedicated area, 'cause majority of the time it's going to be
minimal value so why would you dedicate it anyway. You could have goats on
there that maybe thrive on that type of situation but, you know, that really
depends, but we would work with every taxpayer to find out. And definitely
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those unsuitable areas that we consider and they consider are normally X'd out
anyway.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. The other concern I have, Mr. Chair, is I'm
open to listening to the rationale why subsistence farming should be included,
but one of my reasons for needing a much stronger justification for it is that the
folks in Kahului in the, you know, residential areas in Kahului and Wailuku,
Waikapu, Lahaina, and Makawao generally don't have much room within which
to do subsistence farming, and yet they're paying higher taxes than most of the
people that are, you know, that have larger acreage. And so for me if you're
doing something that's creating a, you know, a commercial event and you're
providing more, a more measurable thing than if you're just providing for your
family. And for me if we're providing a tax subsidy it should be going to the
folks that are doing something for a broader segment of the community rather
than just subsistence. So I'm open to listening to the rationale why they should
be included, but I need a little better justification why other people who can't do
the same thing with their property should be paying higher taxes in order to
allow for others to do so. So that's one of my concerns. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello, any questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In my opinion and I can just go back to my own
upbringing and back home, but I think subsistence is of value. But then that's
measured according to I think your acreage, because, you know, you can
subsist on, in a little parcel, you know. Lanai, look at your homeowners, they
don't have flowers, they have gardens in their front yard, and I'm sure they
don't look at that as necessarily farming. However, there are other people with
larger acreage that may be. Times are changing and how you define the farmer
today, so I think we have to take all those things into consideration on, you
know, who's the farmer and how are they farming instead of just saying
agriculture on that basis. So I would like to have more of an opportunity to
look into this bill further. There's quite a bit to have answers because the
family, the kuleana or the undivided parcels in Hana may be considered
agricultural but it's not actually being farmed, but it's a carryover from day one
when it happened. So does it mean they have to dedicate it? And does the time
come when maybe they'd like to put it into a family trust instead? So I think
there's more to ask questioning. Not so much the agriculture land but who's
farming and what they're farming I think is of importance. But and that comes
with the farm plan. And I think back though I'm a homesteader I had to
develop a farm plan because I wanted ag rates, you know. And to qualify for ag
rates you had to come up with a farm plan, so and that was approved by the
people who handle the ag rates of the water rates. But that don't make them an
expert, so they actually come to your place, they actually look at what you're
growing, and they go through your whole plan with you. And so does it mean at
the time you're farming or, you know, not, so.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts, Ms. Crivello. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Of course we're here again
with a very difficult topic which is not unusual for us. It seems like we do a lot
of this lately. First of all, I made some notes about things I want to comment on
and I want to say that I'm really glad that, you know, this is being looked at as
an initial meeting to try to determine the scope of things that we need to take a
look at before we can really make a decision. And I really appreciate all the
testimony we got today. You know my iPhone went crazy all weekend and I got
lots and lots of testimony and lots of calls and, you know, I stopped everywhere
I went people wanted to talk about this, so it is a hot issue. One of the issues of
course that we've heard about today and I'm concerned about is if we are going
to rely on advice from an advisory group, and I agree and I'm happy to hear the
Farm Bureau say today that they think that group has to be more
representative and more diverse, because that's who we are. You know you and
I are long time kamaaina people but we've seen how things have changed and
our community has changed. Our makeup of our people, our demographics is
very changed, our lifestyle, everything's changed. So we kind of have to be
opening the doors a little bit more even though it's difficult for us. Couple
things that I noticed in the bill as it is now, it's kind of cute, I know the Ag
Working Group has struggled and struggled to define ag, and it's been going on
for years and years, people are trying to define ag. But even livestock
production, they mention cattle, sheep, swine, goats, elk, deer, rabbits, poultry,
and I'm well aware that in other places they're doing ostrich and buffalo and
bison, and so maybe that has to open up a little bit and leave room for
additional products that come on the market. When I was involved in that
orphanage in Mexico, how we solved it was with ostrich and they were able to
get really good meat and they grow very well there, so, you know, maybe we
don't want to be too exact about what qualifies. The other thing is the concern
about subsistence ag. You know I've been trying to resist that for a long time,
and want to say well, you know, hopefully you're going to produce a lot of stuff.
But this is again an area that is changing and we ourselves are talking about
sustainability and food security and all those kinds of things. And, you know,
on a weekend if you go to a farmer's market, it's really impressive. You know
I've watched the farmer's market grow up by Longs in Pukalani, and they hit
over 100 farmers to the point where they had to limit how many people could
come because the parking lot and parking and control of the whole thing got so
big. But it's mind-boggling how this group is growing and growing and the
products that are available. So they are contributing and they are making a
difference. So I agree with my colleagues, we need to take a real close look at it,
and I'm going to have to get over the idea that, you know, a big farm is a big
farm but there's a lot of little farms that make a difference. I'm like you, I grew
up with the farm in the backyard, and for us we never thought of that as
agriculture, we thought of that as stuff to feed ourselves and share with our
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friends and our neighbors. But it's a different world. The other thing is I want
to say that, you know, while I don't really, I'm not all that uncomfortable with
thing that says determined by the director. I do want to make sure that our
director has an ag background, some kind of ag background. I'm sorry but I
think when you see a farm and you know a farm, you know, you.. .1 went
through this in my early years here at the Council. I got involved in a case
where somebody wanted ag water and the Department denied them, and so I
made it a point to go up there and look at that myself. And I came back and I
said you know what, you go fight this because you have a farm. I know a farm
when I see them. I know how it smells, I know how it looks, and I know when I
see the equipment and, you know, all that stuff. A farm is a farm. And really
all it takes is somebody who knows that to go take a look. And of course the
man won his case and he did get the ag water. So, you know, ag is ag, and
when you, if you know it, when you see it you know it. I think the inspector
parts are, is really important. You know it's been brought up and over and over
and over that we need to have ag inspectors who know ag, and that'll solve a lot
of this. Also if we fine a few people a big fine, probably the rest would go away.
Sometimes it just takes, you know, to catch somebody and make a big deal out
of it and everybody is like oh my God, I better watch out, I can't be cheating,
but sometimes that's what it takes. Otherwise, everybody looks the other way
and nothing happens. You know it was brought up earlier about well were
subsidizing ag and, you know, we're charging more to the guy that lives in the
city than the guy that lives Upcountry. Well I'm really sorry but again, I want to
support the people that say we don't have the services in the rural areas that
people have in Central Maui. You know if there's a fire in Kula the house will
probably burn down, but in Kahului you have a better chance 'cause that fire
engine's right here. The other thing is people like myself who are waiting for
water meters, you know, what is my land worth without a water meter? Have
we ever thought about that? I just paid my taxes and I don't think I had a
break in that because I can't get a water meter. So I think we need to look big
picture, sir, and I want to thank you for starting the discussion and leaving it
open so that everybody can, you know, come to the table and offer their
suggestions. I think that's the fair way. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, we've reached that point of day. The intent
is to take a lunch break. I'm going to ask for you to return for a shorter
afternoon session. I just want to go through the remaining sections of the
proposal and get your comments, your questions so that we can start work
seeing how we want to pursue this moving forward. I will tell you upfront, I will
be looking to the Ag Working Group to continue their efforts to provide us with
some recommendations in the near future so that we can make some
adjustments. Because we are going to go into budget and we are going to set ag
rates. It's an annual task of Council. So, you know, part of it is my task was
trying to see if we could have a better basis on those agricultural adjustments,
but if we don't have it well go with what we have, and you've heard my, some
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ideas I have on how to approach agricultural rates, maybe a multi-tiered
proposal or not. I'll work on it more before I present it to the Committee. One
thirty, one forty-five Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One forty-five.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: One forty-five.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One forty-five. Okay, well be in recess till 1:45. . . .(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:12 p.m.
1:48 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . We shall reconvene the Budget and Finance
Committee meeting of March 9, 2015. We are going through the proposal under
the heading of BF-70. Continuing on we have 3.48.185 which is time of
assessment and levy. I'll ask Mr. Teruya if he has any comments regarding this
component. I think we're just stating what is actual about this. Mr. Teruya.
Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. The intent of this is just to clarify like you mentioned
what's currently going on and add in some language, so we feel it's easier to
understand now. So it essentially, the addition is the assessed values, tax rate
classifications, and exemptions for an assessment year, shall be the basis for
the tax bills for the subsequent tax year. So it essentially says all your, you get
all your assessments on January 1st but, or they're approved on or around
January 1st, but you won't realize them until the following tax year which
begins on July 1st. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions, Members, on this subsection? Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Not a question on this but it, before we move on, I
think the confusion on the livestock production was that on the first page, it
states livestock, or production of... it says livestock production and then
production of livestock byproducts. But then when we define livestock
production it doesn't include the byproducts. I don't know whether if we need
to add it there, but it might clarify it for some people.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Okay. Michele, we got that? Yeah,
thank you. Thank you for that, Mr. White. Okay, anyone else? Okay, well
move on to 3.48.290. Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, just housekeeping amendments on 290. Moving forward,
Chairman, the repeal of 320 and 325. Oh, and 330. And 350. And takes you
all the way up to the inclusion which would take all the amendments into 351.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You folks clear on that? The key is 351, Members, with all
the underscoring.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, and, Chairman, I mean the entire 351 is the inclusion of
everything from the portions that's being deleted, so I don't know if it would be
easier to go by sections because everything is inclusion. I'd be reading the
entire 351. Or how would you prefer to move forward?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can move by sections, Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Well go with 351(A).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: Do you want me to read it or are we gonna...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, why don't you read it -MR. TERUYA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so everyone's kind of know where we're at.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, 3.48.351 lands dedicated for agricultural use. A special land
reserve is established to enable the owner of any parcel of land to dedicate the
land or portion thereof to a specific agricultural use and to have the dedicated
area assessed at its value in such use. A. Petition for dedication. Any owner of
land that desires to dedicate land or a portion thereof to a specific agricultural
use shall submit a petition, on a form prescribed by the director, by
September 1, if approved, the dedication shall become effective during the
subsequent assessment year. In addition to the petition, the owner shall
submit the following: I. Agricultural use plan, the form for which shall be
provided by the director. 2. A declaration signed by the owner stating that if
the petition is approved by the director, the dedicated area shall be used only
for the specific agricultural use set forth in the petition for the duration of the
dedication period. 3. A copy of a valid State of Hawaii general excise tax
license obtained for the agricultural purpose. 4. A transcript of the applicable
Federal tax return, including Schedule F with a gross farm income greater than
or equal to $2,500, filed in the calendar year immediately preceding the
submission of the petition. 5. Evidence that the proposed dedicated area is
currently in agricultural use and, as specified in the petition. 6. Evidence that
the dedicated area will produce farm income prior to the expiration of the
dedicated [sic] period. 7. For land in the urban state land use district, owner
shall present evidence that the proposed dedicated area has been in
agricultural use for five years immediately preceding the date of the filing of the
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petition and that the annual gross income derived from the agricultural use is
greater than or equal to $5,000 per acre during that period, as evidenced by
transcripts of the appropriate Federal tax returns. No. 8. Any other
information required by the director. Mr. Chairman, would you like to stop
there and go over that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well stop right there. For the Committee's understanding, No. 7,
that five years preceding for state urban lands, that's by State law?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, there's no change from the existing structure of lands dedicated
for urban.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, thank you for that. Ms. Balsa, any questions in
Section A you may have for our resource people?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, not in this section. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think there was a fair amount of consternation with the
testifiers this morning with respect to in like Item No. 2, the dedicated area
shall be used only for the specific agricultural use set forth in the petition for
the duration of the dedication period. I think it would be helpful for the
Director to kind of outline what that means, because I think from listening to
some of the testimony, there was a concern that if you change from carrots to
tomatoes you had to get the Director's permission. So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair. Thank you. I believe what we're asking for here is that
the, whatever's specified in the use plan is followed. If someone submits a use
plan that is ultra-specific, there is a process built in to change agricultural use
which requires the Director's approval, where as if I believe the, it's envisioned
that it would be a little more broad like the person will use the dedicated area
for I believe truck crops was mentioned once. And that, it's a broader term,
obviously still ag, but a broader term. As opposed to just saying I'm going to
grow tomatoes here, you know, and then if you want to switch to something
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from tomatoes to let's say pineapples then you may need to or you probably will
need to go in for a change of use which is allowed for within the dedication, this
section.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, as long as everybody knows that they can move from one
type of crop to another. I assume that we can take care of that with the
dedication form, Mr. Teruya? Or Ms. Martin.
MS. MARTIN: Yes. Currently we have four categories that we use, it's diversified,
sugar, pineapple, and pasture. So within diversified you don't have to tell us if
you switch from -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. MARTIN: --tomatoes to carrots. But if you're switching from pasture to
diversified you should notify our office so that when we are inspecting the
property we know what we're looking at.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you very much. I think that makes it much clearer
for the folks who were testifying with that concern. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you. And again, Mr. Chair, you
mentioned something to the extent that No. 7 is following the State land use
district.. .no? Okay, well, you know, 'cause I have a concern with that one,
because, you know, it says in the prior five years preceding the date of filing of
this petition, and that the annual gross income derived from the agricultural
use is, annual gross greater than or equal to $5,000 an acre. And yet in every
other place we look at 2,500 gross income. So my question is, is that
something that's mandated by HRS Statute or land use by the State, or is there
another rationale for 5,000 per acre during that period when we already said,
you know, 2,500 in No. 4 and when you go to No. 8C. I mean 2,500 keeps
popping up all over the place, oh, we're at 5,000 there. So I wanted to question
what rationale was used and what the meaning of that? 'Cause again, these are
some of the testifiers saying why is this inconsistent, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is for urban land, not ag land. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I got that. I got that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so well have the departments respond.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. I'm searching for the location but that is the
existing language in the Code right now, so we simply copied that over.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So in our Code, not State or something -MR. TERUYA: Our Code.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- it's our Code?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So maybe that Code, we can make some
changes if that's our Code, you know, Mr. Chair, because again, to me
consistency is important. If we're saying 2,500 in 4 and 2,500 in C and other
places, why not 25, let's use it 25. And that's a lot when you're thinking $2,500
per acre. I mean that's gotta be pretty good farming to make $2,500 per acre.
Now I guess if you do enough farming yes, you might do it, but again,
Mr. Chair, just a concern I have on that particular sentence. If that, if we're
making changes maybe now is the time to maybe look at changing that also,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I was just going to mention that, you know, going back to
the first round we had with this ag tax thing, you remember when we had our
TIG? We did talk about this thing about being able to switch crops, and I think
what we walked away from understanding was that you could switch, but you
needed to let the Department know what was going on so that they knew. So
that was my understanding at the time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. You're quite correct in that if inspections going to work we
need to know what to inspect.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Of course.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's part of the logic.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Also for statistics and knowing -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --what we're growing and whatever. If we think somebody
is growing onions and they're growing tomatoes, I mean it does make a
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difference when we look at statistics and if we want to know what crops we're
producing. But I think having to go through a formal process, permission
process is not useful. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Anything else in this section, Mr. Teruya,
Mr. Ueoka? Section A? Okay, let's move to B, please.
MR. TERUYA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair? Chair? Excuse me, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Sorry about that. You know to the point that Ms. Balsa was
just mentioning, would it be better if we put the four categories that Ms. Martin
mentioned in the language?
MR. TERUYA: That is exactly what Mr. Ueoka is muttering over here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We're just happy he's awake today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we are taking the notes from the Committee members and then
well work it out in a rewrite.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you for that.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. In B, review of the petition. Upon receipt of a
petition filed under this section, the Director shall transmit the petition to the
agricultural dedication advisory committee for its review. After the committee
completes its review of the petition, it shall transmit its recommendation to
approve or deny the petition to the director. Upon receipt of the committee's
recommendation, the director shall make a determination as to whether the
proposed dedication is reasonably well suited for the proposed agricultural use.
The determination shall include, and be based upon, the productivity ratings of
the proposed dedicated area in those uses for which it is best suited, a study of
the land's ownership, the revenue-generating capability, and other criteria as
may be appropriate by the director's discretion. The director shall also make
a... sorry, shall make a determination as to whether the proposed agricultural
use is in conflict with the overall development plan of the State. If both
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determinations are favorable to the owner, the director may approve the petition
and declare the proposed dedication area as the dedicated land. Provided, that
for lands in the urban district, the director shall also make a determination
with respect to the economic feasibility of the intended use of the dedicated
area, and in the event that all three determinations are favorable to the owner,
the director may approve the petition and declare the proposed dedication area
as dedicated land. In order to place the prospective buyers on notice of any
potential retroactive application of tax and penalty, the owner shall, within
30 days of notice of approval, record the dedication in accordance with the
procedures of the bureau of conveyances or land court, and shall submit to the
director a copy of the recorded document within 30 days of recordation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello, any questions you may have in this
area at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm just wondering who's the advisory committee or
how is that...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We haven't finalized it. We've been listening to testimony that says
they would like some level of agricultural expertise in helping to make these
type of determinations. So we've had comment this morning that we need to
look outside of Farm Bureau and other types of organizations that may be able
to provide this experience and knowledge. And so well be asking the ag
community since it's coming from that sector, regarding agricultural validity or
I would say acknowledgement of true ag. You know we're going to be looking at
these, the various sectors of people who make their living off this as advising us
how to structure this. We take into account that not all directors are based,
you know, well versed in every component of their department's responsibilities.
So I'm sure the Finance Director has knowledge, some sense of financing,
bonding, debt service but maybe not necessary agricultural, specific
agricultural. They may know resort development properties or Conservation
lands. So, you know, for me this is something that we've been listening to in
testimony and this is a proposal that we feel could assist in making better
decisions from the departmental level.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, Chair, does that also extend to where the
determination as to whether the proposed dedicated area is reasonably well
suited for the proposed agricultural use. Does that come back to just the
Director or the advisory committee or the actual landowner?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: One of the things that the advisory group does is they look at the
petition and see if it makes sense. I think their recommendation goes to the
Director for ultimate action. It's not the advisory committee to make that
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action, it's the Director's job, so I think that's why it's in there. It's probably the
Director or his assignees, it could be myself or the office to make the final
determination back to the taxpayer.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I believe the intent of putting this type of language in
here is so that when one is doing the agricultural plan, you have an idea of
what the Director is looking for, and granted, will be on a form as provided by
the Director. But by putting these types of things in, it puts everyone on notice,
and the Director also as to what he or she should be looking at when making
this determination. So it's just for guidance and of course it's policy so if the,
this body decides to go another route, of course that's this body's policy of
course. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm okay for now, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. Someone e-mailed me a question I
think might be relevant. Is there a cost to do this recordation of this, sorry,
dedication?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe there is but I'll ask Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Yes, there's a fee involved with recording documents
at the Bureau of Conveyances and I'm the sure the Land Court also.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Is it small? I mean what are we talking about?
MR. UEOKA: Well I guess it's all relative, big and small -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I would imagine.
MR. UEOKA: --but I don't believe it's...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's not significant?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe so.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well that's something maybe we can find out and
let people know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. 'Cause I don't know.
MR. TERUYA: I believe it's $29.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's for the Bureau.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, Bureau, I don't know what Land Court would be.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Or thirty-two.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Twenty nine or thirty-two dollars.
MR. TERUYA: I think that's what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well that's, you know, people want to know.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well get that information from the agencies. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, my questions have been answered. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Teruya and whoever wants to answer
this question, the way I read this it sounds as though we're not getting the
Agricultural Advisory Committee members involved at this stage necessarily.
My understanding was that they would be involved if there was a dispute or if
you had questions yourself that you felt needed to be addressed prior to
approval. But I, it, your answer seemed to say that the review committee was
gonna go, was going to be going through each of these applications. Is that
your understanding or not?
MR. TERUYA: I think we had that discussion. Initially we had asked that they be
used as advisory if we needed the advisory group. I know when we last talked, I
believe, Chairman, you were there, and they had, it seemed liked that they, was
willing to be at the initial phase of the project. So I think that is up for
discussion and to see whether or not they should review every single one from
the get-go or just as needed.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: 'Cause my sense is that you've got a lot of applicants that are
going to be applicants that you've seen over and over and over, and you're very
familiar with them, and I wouldn't want to get the Ag Review Committee
involved in those that have been dedicated before or those that have been in the
agricultural use that there is no real question that their farmers. And that's,
that might, if we got them involved in all the, you know, each of the cases, it
might bog down the system unnecessarily.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And I'm not sure that they know how much time gets spent on
reviews.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that comment. Yes, Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, one more aspect to
this, going to the Ag Dedication Advisory Committee as well as recordation is
time. One of the people in the audience that has gone through this said it took
them between five and six months just to get it recorded. So I think we better
look at timeframes in this whole thing, 'cause we don't want people sitting
around trying to get a yes or no, meanwhile, you know, the seasons are going.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you for that comment. Well, that definitely will be part
of the consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else under B at this time, Members? Okay,
Mr. Teruya, if, let's move forward.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. C, waiver of gross farm income requirements. The director may,
for new farms, farms that are, where the initial crop harvest is more than one
year after establishment of the crop, or for reasons of hardship, upon
recommendation by the Agricultural Dedication Advisory Committee, waive the
requirements of the submission of the transcript of the applicable Federal tax
return set forth in section A and the requirements of the production of farm
gross income greater than or equal to $2,500 set forth in section K.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions on this section, Members? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions on this one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, this brings into the discussion some of the things
we've seen here where people are particularly growing like trees or fruit trees or
koa trees or whatever it is that they're growing, and we know that there's that
big lag time. And I think that's something that gets discussed a lot. You know
in conversations I have with people they say well, how many years should you
guys give them a break? So it is an issue and I do think we need to deal with it.
You know how long are we willing to extend the benefits? Is it two years? Five
years? Ten years? Twenty years? 'Cause depending on what you're growing
that makes a big, big difference.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes. We've, we understand that and I think that is one of the
reasons we've put this language in the proposed bill. Mr. Teruya, additional
comments?
MR. TERUYA: I think we discussed this before, Chairman, and we had talked about
startup farms or any type of fruit tree that may take X amount of years. We
obviously would like to see the plan as far as what is their expectation of how
long it would be, and that the dedication should at least be as long as what that
period would be.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Definitely.
MR. TERUYA: Obviously you wouldn't want a five-year dedication for something that's
going to take ten years to produce, and that's where we had recommended that
we have this advisory committee. Because if we are not astute to find out, you
know, how long it's going to take, at least that advisory committee should be
able to give us some information.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. You know the more we talk about the duties
of this advisory committee the more I'm concerned that we put the right people
on it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Ms. Crivello?

If it's going to work, you're absolutely right, Ms. Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I don't have anything right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Teruya, number D.
MR. TERUYA: D, transmittal of agricultural use plant to the Department of Planning.
Upon approval of the petition or authorization of a change in agricultural use,
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the director shall transmit a copy of the agricultural use plan to the
director [sic] of planning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, this is pretty clear. Any questions, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No. I think that's good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: There is one, you know, I mean this is... one thing I was thinking
about, Members, that would help the Director of Finance is maybe to have the
Director of Water Supply notify our appropriate departments also when
properties get water meter.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know for those of us that have been around, there's a lot of
times of when we need two-way communication, we only have one-way
communication, and I think maybe it might be beneficial to have more two-way
communication like Water Department. Mr. Teruya, Mr. Ueoka, would that be
a challenge for us to get maybe other departments to share information through
transmittals like Water Department and the meter for ag lots?
MR. TERUYA: I think that is very good for us because a lot of times we already
discount properties that may not have a water meter, but at the same time
when they do get a meter I don't think anybody is calling us, letting us know
that they received the meter to move the assessments accordingly. So if we
could get an annual maybe list from the Water Department as far as who
maybe obtained a water meter during the year, that may be beneficial to the
Director of Finance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Michele, can you keep that as something we need to consider.
Thank you. Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, along those lines arid, you know, I like your idea of
involving Water because, you know, they become a player by default. You're
not going to farm without water. But it goes back to this idea that this, started
this whole idea of looking at the definition of ag, and that was how can we
submit one farm plan and it would go to RPT, it would go to Planning, and it
would go Water one time. And that would, you know, give, spread the
communication and really, really help the people that have to fill out this paper.
You know the forms that we get may seem simple to us, but to the average
person, especially a farmer it's really intimidating, and they have to do, you
know, three different things. This doesn't make any sense. We ought to try to
come back to where we started with trying to simplify this thing so that we
would do one plan and take care of the three Departments. So I like your idea.
I think it's important that we involve the three Departments if we can.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes. Thank you for those comments, Ms. Balsa. If there's no
questions on D, I'd like Mr. Teruya to move to Section E, please.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Classification and assessment of dedicated
area. The dedicated area shall be classified and assessed for real property tax
purposes as follows: 1. Land dedicated for five years shall receive a fifty
percent discount from its fair market value. Lands dedicated for ten years shall
receive an eighty percent discount from its fair market value. 3. Lands
dedicated for twenty years shall receive a ninety-eight percent discount from its
fair market value. Chairman, just a quick note, I think these numbers did not
just come out of anywhere, I believe there have been multiple TIG groups, so to
speak. I started in one in 2001. I believe, Chairman, you were in the second
one that might have been in 2008 or so, and there's another one there. So
these numbers came from various TIG groups and they were incorporated. And
like anything, this is not in stone and we're not recommending any one or the
other, so it's really for this body to decide whether the percentages should be
changed or not. So this is by far not a recommendation, it's just a number to
start for discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. I know that a testifier brought up the
Oahu situation. We are not Oahu. They have a lot less parcels than we do.
And the 3 percent, I would say in your Chairman's experience really doesn't
mean nothing. We every year can adjust rates to adjust the tax bill, so I
wouldn't hold much on what another sister county is doing. I think we need to
pay attention on what we're doing. And again, Oahu is Oahu. And if I had a
million people to share tax load over then instead of 160,000, I may be
presenting something different today, but I'm not. Mr. Victorino.

-66-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 9, 2015

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Chair, and, Mr. Teruya, we heard
from many testifiers, especially the older testifiers as well as those who have
been farming for a long time and because we're proposing this, for some of them
that puts 'em behind the eight-ball. And, Mr. Chair, I'm referring to the fact
that if you're 60 or 65 right now and you're going for a 20-year, I mean the
likelihood of you making the end may not be good. And I guess that's what my
concern is, you know, Mr. Chair, how do we treat these who have been really
doing ag all these years and now we're setting forth this comprehensive change.
You know let's use that word, comprehensive change. And give them some
benefit for their work through the years. I know you say five years prior but
that's basically because you're changing classifications and/or, you know,
giving them an opportunity to look at some changes. But how do we address
and I guess that's the million dollar question in my mind, how do we address
these long-term farming parcels? I mean they've done farming for many, many
years, not subsistence farming, commercial farming. And now all of a sudden
we're saying yeah, you can get 98 discount, 98 percent discount for 20 years
when they may be not, saying well I may not be around in the next 20 years.
And then that came across a number of times. So I don't know, Mr. Teruya, or
any of you have what I'd call a reasonable explanation how we could make them
feel a little bit more comfortable to, you know, obtain the same benefit if I was
35 and wanting to dedicate. I know my expectancy is a lot longer for 20 years.
So I guess that's my question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we're assuming you have ... (inaudible).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah, no, everything's assuming
but, you know, mortality is what I use as my basis of my statements, mortality
charts, yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, your scenario is very valid, so for your Chairman, I
would say I understand the differences 'cause I definitely thought differently
when I was 35 and definitely now that I'm 60, over 60. So I can tell you yes, I
understand that. And therefore as your Chair, I can tell you I'm open to
different means of still offering what we feel is a fair taxation program for
agriculture but also fair to the rest of the tax base where without seeing a
proposal I would say I would be open to a consideration of maybe to take care of
those in that unique age scenario you brought up. That at point of sale I would
be open to considering a massive then tax adjustment, but that's, you know,
one way of doing it. I would ask Mr. Teruya if there's other ideas we can
consider.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, as we get into Paragraph 0, that would take, talk to the
waiver of retroactive tax and penalty. So that matter will come up in 0.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we can talk more about that there.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: But that's one of my ideas is maybe then...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And again, you know, we're going
through what I call the review phase now, and so if we can come up with some
ideas to make it plausible for all of these individuals, especially those that are
like you say, Mr. Chair, we're in the 60s now, we're with these guys and so we
know the clock is running a lot quicker now than it used to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. But I will also state that I am well aware, you know, there's
no perfect silver bullet for this one, and we are a unique County with multiple
islands so, you know, our, how we come up with fair Countywide policies is a
big challenge to all of us, as always, all the time. But I will tell you, Members,
you know, part of dedication is to try and ensure agricultural lands for the
future. Okay. I understand for some it's a difficult thing depending on age and
what you truly want to do with your land. So one-year dedications don't work
for me, I'm going to be upfront. If you want low assessment so you can farm
but then your plan is to develop and wait for the good times, that's one thing.
Okay. 'Cause everybody wants the high value, high equity when they want to
sell. When they're paying taxes, they want the exact opposite. Okay. It's just
the way we, the structure is, but we're going to look for something that's fair
that we can address both sides of the equation. But just remember, Members,
besides the valuation we also have control of rates to make the final tax bill, so
keep that in our minds as we go through the various ways of addressing this
subject. Mr. Teruya, proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Section F, homesite.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TERUYA: The homesite shall be assessed independently from the dedicated area,
as determined by the director, based on the highest and best use of comparable
values of similar lands put to similar uses, as reflected in the market at the
time of the assessment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Questions on this one? Ms. Crivello.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So the homesite is actually, it's occupied by the
landowner, is that considered? And so how are the other dwellings on the
property assessed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya,
MS. MARTIN: The homesite is defined as the portions of the parcel exclusive of the
portion in agriculture use, so it's basically all land that's not unusable and all
land that's not being farmed. So it would include land under the home that the
owner occupies and land under additional structures, or it could be just vacant
land not used for farming.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So... Chair? So homesite is quite generic, we just, if
they're not using the land for ag it's considered homesite?
MR. TERUYA: One thing you must identify with a homesite, a homesite could be for
current or it could be for future. We always recommend to people that when
they dedicate that they identify any future homesites, because if you carve out
those areas and when you do put a homesite later on, it's not going to be
considered the dedicated area, therefore you would not have any rollback. So
it's some advanced planning as well. So for example if you know you're going to
put a cottage in the next couple years, you shouldn't dedicate that area because
you're going to obtain rollback, because that, intended was really not for farm,
it's really for future homesite. Our recommendation is to always carve it out so
that when you do put that house in that those areas are not affected by
rollback.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran, any questions at this time in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And pardon my departure, had
other matters. But -CHAIR HOKAMA: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Chair, I'm sorry if I'm, you folks had spoken but in
regards to these handouts that was given to us earlier, it has Launiupoko
parcels and also Kapalua parcels. And a lot of the testimony today was in
reference to gentleman per se farm lots and this is what this is hoping to
address, the disparity, you know, in tax assessing. So I'm just, it doesn't tell
me who this came from, but is this showing me that most parcels in these
usually perceived gentleman farm lots are not? They're actually, there's only
like seven ag use parcels in Launiupoko and 145 market, there's only one ag
use parcel in Kapalua and the rest are all market. So, Chair, sorry if I'm not
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addressing this particular part of the ordinance but that was sticking at the
forefront of my mind -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in regards to what these handouts meant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you don't mind, Ms. Cochran, let me continue the way we're going
through the proposed -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --ordinance. I'm not going to dismiss your question -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or your concern about that document, using the chart of reference
with your question. I would like to maybe address it after we go through this -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --review of the sections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then I'll come back to you and we can follow up on your
specific concern of that subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we're good?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause it all relates kind of to this area that I have in
question too and in regards to this bill. But yeah, we can deal with that later.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you have anything under homesites at this time -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in Section F?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no, not at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I'm going to wait until.. .my next questions are in 0.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Not at this time. I just, it's my understanding that the
percentages, 5 years and 50 percent and 10 years 80 percent, 20 years
98 percent, that's all policy decision we're, there's not a set formula that is
actually justifies it at this point?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Everything's up for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Nothing, no decision has been made on anything yet, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Just to add to that, the 5 years at 50 and the, and
so forth actually came out of the last TIG.
CHAIR HOKAMA: TIG.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And just to put some perspective on it, the 5- and 10-year
dedications I believe we felt were going to be those that developers would
choose, and that the, that people in the farming community would choose the
20. And they would choose the 20 because as Mr. Teruya pointed out later in 0
we've dealt with what happens when you pass away. What we haven't dealt
with is the issue that Mr. Victorino brought up of someone, an aging farmer, so
that's a much harder thing to deal with. But I'm sure well come up with
something there. But I just wanted to relay that it's, it came out of our TIG and
it was basically more aimed at having developers choose whether, you know,
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have to dedicate if they're not going to move ahead with development. And we
didn't want a situation where as happens currently where we've got a lot of
developers who are just putting a few cows on the land and they may be
choosing to develop in five years, in ten years or less. So this gives us the, an
option for them to select. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Real, actually Cattlemen's did submit testimony
regarding homesites and asking the question about what rate RPT will be using,
and I guess is the answer market -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --value for the homesite?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, rates are nothing to do with classification. Rates are rates,
so if, they're either in agriculture or they're homeowner, those rates are
established by this body. That is not.., that's really it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
MR. TERUYA: Rates are based on classification.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In your... so it'd be ag? So in the, F, homesite, this
part here based on highest and best use of comparable values of similar lands
being put to similar uses.
MR. TERUYA: For example, most parcels on agriculture land, if you're a homeowner
you're a homeowner, you get taxed and the rate is Homeowner. If not, you're on
agriculture lands, it's Agriculture.
If you're on commercial land it's
Commercial, so it's really depends on what your classification is, that
determines your rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And of course Homeowners Exemption could apply
too?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they qualify.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay.

-72-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 9, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: If they qualify. And that is why I've, later on I asked Mr. Teruya,
we've had testifiers say enforce the existing law, we don't need changes. And I
told Mr. Teruya that's fine, you've heard the testimony, explain to them what
the existing law is. Because then I expect them to be in full enforcement of the
existing law, not just portions of the existing law, and that is something I'm not
sure the ag community really wants.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well look into that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So my thing is be careful what you ask for. Okay. Mr. Ueoka, you
have anything to, for Ms. Cochran's question?
MR. UEOKA: I think she understands. I was just going to restate that for the
assessment, for the value, they'll be looking at fair market value for the
homesite area, and like Mr. Teruya mentioned, then it'll be classified somehow.
If it's Ag... could be Residential depending on what the use of the homesite area
is.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)...
MR. UEOKA: Yeah. If it's ag land but it's not dedicated and it's being used for ag
would probably be Ag, so a bunch of things would be looked at for
classification. But most likely if it's the traditional situation that you're
thinking about where it's their house on ag land, the rest of the property is
dedicated and they live in their house and they qualify for the Homeowner
Exemption then it would probably be Homeowner with the Homeowner
Exemption for their homesite area. And pay a Homeowner rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And the home is market? Is...
MR. UEOKA: The land would be, the land and the building would be market value,
yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So same figures applies if you're Kula or lao, Waihee,
this end of the island?
MR. UEOKA: That's in, yes, in theory the same valuation techniques will be applied
throughout, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for resource at this time on letter F?
Okay, well move on to G, land use change.
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MR. TERUYA: Okay, G, land use change. Upon approval of the petition by the
director, the owner shall be deemed to have forfeited any right to a land use
change, as defined by this chapter, for the period of the dedication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions on this? Okay. Mr. Teruya, move to H,
change of agricultural use.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Just for clarification and just a reminder, land use change is, has a
distinct definition that's built in to 3.48.005. Just as a reminder it's, has a
specific meaning. Thank you.
MR. TERUYA: Letter H, change of agricultural use. If the owner, or the owner's
lessee, permittee, or licensee with the owner's written authorization, desires to
change from one specific agricultural use to another agricultural use, the party
deciding [sic] the change may request that the director authorize the
substitution of agricultural uses. The request shall be made in writing and
shall be provided for, provided the following information: 1. The agricultural
use plan showing the substitute agricultural use. 2. The explanation as to why
the dedicated area is better suited for the proposed substitute agriculture use
as opposed to the agricultural use initially approved by the director. And 3,
transition plan showing that the transition to a substitute agricultural use will
be implemented in a reasonable time. In deciding whether to grant the request,
the director shall follow the process as set forth in section B. In the event that
the request is granted by the director, the conversion to the substitute
agricultural use shall be completed within thirty-six months of the approval of
the request by the director and the dedicated area shall be utilized for the
substitute agricultural use for the remainder of the dedication period. Upon
approval by the director, the approval shall be appropriately recorded with a
recorded copy transmitted to the director within thirty days of the recordation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions at this time on this
section?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, not at this time. Ill submit my comments in
writing. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That'll be fine. Thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions pop in
your mind at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time, Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, nothing specific at this moment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, is this the section that everyone is kind of
griping about that how can the director know better than they as a farmer or
rancher of what to grow or not to grow on their land, in their area kind of thing?
And that they, it should be their purview to decide this crop's not working and
we're going to change it into something else, it's more feasible, beneficial,
whatever, but they have to now go through director's approval and
scrutinization of the changes?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The property owner or lessee is informing the director of what they
intend to do on the land. The director is not making any predeterminations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But this is in reference to changes of agricultural
use?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. That again is the practitioner will be requesting a change of
use to the director.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it's just to update director?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We're still in ag -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but were switching out -CHAIR HOKAMA: And it goes back to...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --from one crop to another or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: It goes back again to what do we really inspect.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So if they're changing their plan well be aware of it and when the
inspector goes out they going say yeah, not growing this anymore because their
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revised plan says this is what they're growing and this is what they're doing and
so -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --they're in full compliance and there's no issues with dedication or
taxation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So as long as the practitioner is open and
honest and very transparent as to what's being produced or not on their
properties then all is good? Should be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Should be.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the intent.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Again, I think if we list those four categories
of diversified, pasture, sugar, and pineapple, that eliminates.., and I would
eliminate the word "specific" in, you know, before "agricultural use".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And let's say maybe "one agricultural category" instead of use.
Because I think, I agree with them all, the testifiers saying what the hell do you
know better than I know -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --and if I'm changing from onions to tomatoes -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --I don't want you coming and tell me, telling me I can't. But if
I'm changing from cattle to sheep I'm still in pasture, so that's, I don't have to
come back and ask for that. If I want to have a mix of cattle, sheep, and elk like
one of our ranches has, they shouldn't have to come back and ask or, you
know, ask for permission. Unless, I see Mr. Teruya raising his hand so maybe
I'm getting a little far off the reservation but.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well ask Mr. Teruya if he has some comment to share?
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. Obviously we would prefer.. .I'm fine with
striking "specific" and we just talk about category, that'd be fine with us. If this
body so chooses to strike number two, I would not have a problem with that. I
don't, we're not trying to create more work for ourselves, believe me, you know,
and I don't need you to tell me that you're changing from tomato to tomato or
whatever it is, you know. But I think all we're trying to do is making sure that
there's communication so that when the appraiser does go out there for a field
visit that we at least identify what it is that we're looking for. I don't think we
care about.. .but I think -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Specific
MR. TERUYA: --if we talk about the groups, I mean from diversified ag to pasture, I
mean that's kind of drastic.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. TERUYA: You know so it, I think that would be the instance that we're trying to
do. We're not trying to be nitpicky here but we're just trying to make sure that
we have the best information that we have so that when we field visit we
understand what we're looking for.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, this Member would agree with striking number two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Mr. Guzman, anything at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I would feel more comfortable if that section
could be either revised or deleted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those comments. Mr. Victorino, anything at this
time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Same here, I would prefer that be striked and give
the opportunity to make it more conducive to what the farmer really is trying to
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do instead of being more restrictive. So if that can be done, Mr. Chair, I'd be
happy with that statement. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Balsa, same?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. I agree. I think that's where we're going. We
wanted notification rather than may I.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, no -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --we agree with that. Okay, thank you for that. Mr. Teruya, let us
move to the next section.
MR. TERUYA:
Letter I, expiration. Dedication for five and ten years shall
automatically terminate upon expiration of the dedication, unless renewed as
set forth in section H.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions, concerns on this Subsection I? Mr. Guzman,
well start with you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So, Chair, it's my understanding that once expiration
of the specific term of years is up, it will automatically, the dedication period
will automatically not be renewed, that's correct, right? So is there no grace
period?
MR. TERUYA: Maybe I should have read J as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. That was my error.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, renewal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's was my error.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: There you go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, to make this kind of like flowing better Ill have
Mr. Teruya, he already read "I", I'm going to tell him to bring up J and K.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, thank you. J, Renewal. An owner of land dedicated for a five- or
ten-year period that desires to renew the dedication shall apply for renewal
during the 4th , 9th, or 19th year, respectively. K, extension of dedication period.
The owner may make a request to the director to extend the dedicated period to
ten or twenty years during a dedication period. The owner shall not be eligible
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for the retroactive application or the greater discount of the original dedication
period that has already passed. If the extension is granted, the dedication
period shall begin anew, provided that, in the event the owner cancels the
dedication at a time period [sic] to when the original dedication would have
expired, the owner may be subject to the retroactive application of tax and
penalty under the terms of the original dedication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Mr. Guzman, you can.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wow, that's a mouthful. Okay. I don't... the owner
shall not be eligible for the retroactive application. That's a, so it's mandatory,
there's no aside from the initial.. .is there an appeal process for this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair, thank you. The reason why we didn't want to allow the
retroactive application of the greater discount is we already collected that
money so we'd be, this is like if you're in year, let's say year 9 of your 20-year or
10-year dedication and you decide you know what, I want to go 20 years. So
moving forward they want to go 20 years so they'd be eligible for the 98 percent,
we're not going to go back to years 1 through 9 and refund them the difference
between what they paid and what they I guess would have paid if they were in a
20-year dedication. That's the point of that language.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I see.
MR. UEOKA: It's already money that the County has collected so it wasn't going to be
like an after-the-fact refund. And the idea behind it also was that if you were to
do that in your, in a year 9 of your 10-year dedication, you could really do two
10-year dedications essentially and get the 98 percent on the second half. So
we're...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I see.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah. That's the principle behind it. So 10 years will get 10 years, or
10 years will get the 80 percent, 20 years will get the 98 percent, 5 years will get
the 50 percent. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No credit. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think that's, been explained well enough by
Mr. Ueoka so I'm good with that you know. I like the idea, you know, someone
doesn't abuse the system again. That's what we're trying to avoid. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Ueoka.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. I just... did we talk about running with the land if
it's sold or transferred or...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, we're not there yet? And if -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --these types of...
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, these are recorded on the property so they will run with the land.
Yeah, they're not necessarily owner-specific agreements, they're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. UEOKA: --property specific agreements.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. That's all, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just an addition, where we relate the 4th , 91h, or 19th year but we
don't refer to the 20th or the 20-year dedication. Other than that I'm fine.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Teruya, shall we proceed?
MR. TERUYA: L, right to inspect. The director or director's authorized representative
shall have the right to conduct inspections of the dedicated area and the
surrounding land at reasonable hours during the dedication period. The owner
shall ensure that any documents requested by the director or the director's
authorized representative are provided within ten business days of the request;
this period may be extended by the director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, questions on this area? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, none at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I heard many times over in testimony earlier in
regards to getting knowledgeable inspectors or I guess you're having authorized
representatives, and so these are your assessors. Are they usually have a
background in ag and ranching/ farming, kind of know what they're looking for?
Or I don't, I mean I think it was a valid, you know, comment and question and
concern from many, many testifiers today, so just wanted to put it past
Department to chime in and give confidence to the viewers and public that you
have qualified, knowledgeable people, I guess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya? Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? Thank you. I believe part of the idea with the
agricultural plan is that if it's done well you don't have to necessarily be an
expert in farming to go and do the inspection, because you'll be able to look at
the ag plan and by reading it be able to tell that there's, you know, substantial
compliance with what's going on. And there's the opportunity for discussion
with the owner of the property or, you know, whoever is operating, but... and of
course knowledge will be helpful but I believe the degree of knowledge it's, you
know, doesn't have to be as great with a well written farm plan and, you know,
expertise over time. So that's the theory behind this. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN No, that's fine. If that.. .if Mr. Teruya had things to
add.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ... (inaudible)...
MR. TERUYA: You know it's really the discretion of this body as to far how they want
to take it. Kauai County has agricultural inspector. I think Oahu, I don't think
they have any. And I think the Big Island may or may not have one, but Kauai
County I know for sure went out for an agricultural inspector. It was this body
probably in 2006 that actually gave us an expansion position for a Compliance
Officer but Personnel Services had a very hard time quantifying or getting that
PD spec to fruition. But I think it's upon this body and the Chairman what do
they want, if they want the appraisers, the existing appraisers to do it. Do they
want to have a specialized class of an agricultural inspector to do it, then that
can be done. It's, well take it upon the guidance of the Chairman at this point,
so I'll probably have to defer that question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: On that, Ms. Cochran, I can tell you the Chair is considering if we
want to go the way of stronger expertise in the ag field then I'm open to it but
making the ag sector pay for it. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I would think you would use the ag plan and when
inspecting, the inspector would be doing that with the landowner or the
whoever submitted the ag plan so you can confirm?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. I'm guessing that that's the best case scenario. I mean a lot of
times in the initial years that, if this does pass forward is remember, the
appraiser is going to have a lot of inspections to do, so to get everybody to be at
their farm at the time of may not be as practical. I mean that would be a
perfect plan, but majority of the time if we have access to it and there's the
plan, I don't see it being very difficult. But in the event that maybe it's hard to
identify the boundaries or maybe the appraiser is just not familiar with the
area, I mean that's when you would probably have to contact the owner to set
up an inspection, especially if there's some disagreement as to what is being
done or what is being planted. So I think for the most part majority of the time
I think it should be no problem, but I think in the instances where it gets a little
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grey or, and you're just, surroundings, if the parcel is like 1,000 acres it's going
to be hard to identify what are the locations. So I think in that case they would
probably have to set up appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So will you be utilizing or plan to or hope to utilize
technology?
MR. TERUYA: That is one area that we would probably prefer to do it. If the recent
pictometry images are available for especially a large parcel that it can be, then
that would be ideal. I think that would be probably the quickest way for us to
do it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions on Item L. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. I guess my only concern for that section would
be the inspection itself, is it being detailed out? What are they inspecting? Are
they inspecting the dedication, I mean the farm itself as it being used as an
agricultural purpose or are they just inspecting it via just the documents?
Cause it says the owner shall ensure that any documents requested. So is it
just basically inspection that the Director goes on the property and the owner
just has to submit documents to verify? Or is it just an actual inspection of use
of the property?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, the documentation that, the language in there could be for
like the Schedule F.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. I think for most part I think everything that you submit in a
normal dedication which is a dedication form, a plot plan, and some recent
photos should be able, for majority of the time if we can use aerial imagery it
would probably be ended at that level. To do a site inspection is probably for an
application's lack of maybe pictures or lack of a plan, detailed plan. I think
that's the time that the inspection would majority take place. So for the most
part most farms if we have a recent imagery can be done and be done at that
level without inspection, but I think the inspection gives you at least the
opportunity to verify some shady areas or just not as clear. Maybe photos will
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not, if photos was not presented our routine is the appraiser go out there and
actually take a photo of the location.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So basically... Chair, may I? The inspection is based off
of the document submitted and they're just verifying MR. TERUYA: Validating, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --whether in fact those documents are what it's
supposed to be.
MR. TERUYA: For example, if you had given us a plot plan of your area and you said
that it's 80x80 feet and we use the imagery and it kind of looks like half of it or
maybe double it, then a site inspection is needed to verify or validate the area
that we're discounting for you. You know that's probably the time that we're
doing the site inspection to validate the area in use.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So I would, my only concern now would be just
language that would limit the scope of the inspection. So if you're going to
inspect to verify what is in the documents then that's all that should be
inspected.
MR. TERUYA: That is fine.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Because you wouldn't want to be going there and
inspecting and then all of a sudden the owner's got permitting problems with
the building and you're inspecting buildings and, you know, it ... or if that's what
you want to do then maybe that needs to be verified in the language that that's
what you guys want to do, go on a full onsite inspection to look at everything,
you know. I would like to have it limited in scope in terms of the inspection so
then you're not out there.. .okay. Thank you, Chair. I'm not sure if that's,
they're working on that or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I appreciate your comments, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you bring up something that we may need to have a more
in-depth discussion at, in another venue.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because when they go out there, they're officers of the County, so if
they see violations or other illegal activities I think they're bound to report.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. So I agree with that as well, Chair, but if we
could, if that's the, I guess the analysis that you want to convey, I think we
should put that in the language as well so there's no surprises, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well it shouldn't be a surprise that we are not going to tolerate
illegal activity or illegal uses either. Okay. Any other questions in this section,
Members? Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a quick question, Chair, that I think is kind of
relevant. You know we're talking about all these inspections and these
discussions of is it ag or isn't it ag or how much or how little or.. .from
Mr. Teruya, I'm just wondering how many of these farm plans that are
submitted wind up with this discussion about, you know, is there a problem or
isn't there a problem? Or do most of them just go right through?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya, if you could respond to Ms. Balsa?
MS. MARTIN: Right now that's hard to say. The new applications we get pictures, we
get plot plan, well go out, well look at it. So I don't think we get very many
appeals, informal appeals at the Board of Review for agriculture use. We might
get a few a year but it's not a large number. We do inspect properties when
they sell, when they file an appeal, when they get a permit, and at that time
well see if they're doing the farming that they said they were doing. It's just
communication with the owners.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, I wanted to know that because, you know, we're so
concerned about making sure that we do this correctly. I wondered if it's a real
problem that, you know, there's a lot of misunderstanding and a lot of
checking, or is this just something that happens once in a while.
MR. TERUYA: I would have to say it's once in a while because if somebody didn't
receive their agricultural benefit I probably would have gotten a call so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm sure you would.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much. And then one last thing,
Chair, that comment -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: ---about, you know, us trying to cover three departments
with an application, and I think it goes to that question about the inspection.
You know if you're going to cover three departments then you could very well
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look forward to having a tn-fold inspection. And I think this came up when we
started doing the B&Bs, that somebody would go to see if there was enough
parking space and in the meantime would say hey, there's a sink where it's not
supposed to be or the toilet is leaking or whatever and it became a nightmare.
So I think we better, you know, really carefully think about this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm with you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm with you. Okay, anything else in this section? If not, well move
on. Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Letter M, cancellation. The owner of dedicated land may cancel the
dedication for the dedicated area or any portion thereof, at any time, subject to
the retroactive application of tax and penalty as set forth in section L, by
sending the director a notice of cancellation in writing. I think that's the wrong
section.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, it is.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, okay, sorry. A dedication shall automatically cancel upon
determination by the director that any of the following has occurred:
1. Dedicated area has not been utilized in accordance with the agricultural
plan or is not in substantial and continuous agricultural use for a period of
twelve consecutive months. This provision shall not apply to a dedicated area
converted to a substitute agricultural use. 2. Any land use change, as defined
by the chapter. 3. The land that has become condominium or a part of a
condominium property regime under sections 514A, 514B or [sic] the Hawaii
Revised Statutes. Real property taxes for lands that are delinquent. 5. Failure
to convert the substitute agricultural use within thirty-six months of the
approval of the request by the director. 6. An overt act which makes
agricultural use of any portion of dedicated area improbable or an impossibility.
7. Failure of the dedicated area to produce gross farm income greater than or
equal to $2,500 as evidenced by the transcript of the federal tax return.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, under 3, No. 3, M-3, I've been thinking
about that and testimony was very good, I appreciate the comments. I can say I
would be open to adjustments on this provided that the condominium does not
impact the original parcel and its dedication. You guys understand what I'm
If the whole parcel received the dedication, they want to
saying?
condominiumize in four parcels or condominium into four, all four has to
maintain that agricultural dedication, then I'm okay with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, go ahead, go ahead.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, we can do that. I think the procedure would be that if a
condominium was created, the, we would request that if it's okay to have the
lien filed with the Bureau on the new HPR, because otherwise it's on the
master.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That makes sense.
MR. TERUYA: So we're okay with as long as the new condominium not obstruct the
still the use of that was dedicated; however, it needs to be revised on a new
submission under the HPR that it would be created. If not it's on the mother
parcel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So... okay.
MR. TERUYA: We're fine with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand what you're saying. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you for that clarification
'cause that was part of my question. The other part of my question was you
mentioned, Mr. Chair, for parcels, right, you've condominiumized four parcels
out of the one, let's say it was 10 acres and you went 2.5 acres each, right. So
but one of the four does not want to do it, you know, after, you know, you've
gone through it. So one says no, I don't want to do it. Do we penalize all four
or just that one? And again that was one of my concerns because you just said
you're going from one to four.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. That's my, what I'm saying is my preference. Yeah. I don't
feel to penalize the parties that did not, that intended to maintain dedication, I
don't feel to go after them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, when you said intended that if it was a
ten-year dedication that they fulfill that ten year, and if one decides not to then
that one would be the only one penalized, none of the others?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we structure it that way, Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: I can sell anything, it's the person who has to draft the language. It's
for me, Chairman, I think at the time of condominiumization whatever parcels
you create, however many you choose in your situation, those are the CPRs that
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need to be continuously need to be a new amendment to the dedication to I
guess recognize the new HPRs. At that time if anyone ops out, that HPR would
be in violation. So it would not be a violation of all of 'em, it would just be for
those HPRs. And if we can structure the language then that's, we're fine with
that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I guess that's what I would be asking for.
But more importantly, if it's a ten-year dedication and it's, they condominiumize
and then in five years this one entity decides to pull out. That's what I was
trying to drive to also. I mean that makes sense but it's down the road that
some, oh, maybe the entity, the primary entity passes away, somebody else
comes in and say oh, I don't want to do that. Okay. And I know you're covering
some of that down below but now this is a little different because you've taken it
from one piece to condominiumize--that lady had a hard time, I have a hard
time with that word also--so that, you know, that the other three who are
continuous or whatever number that they're riot penalized in any way, shape,
or form. I guess that's what I was asking for.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, we can work that language and -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: --propose it to the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So long as that can be worked in, Mr. Chair, I'm fine
with this. Thank you. 1 agree with you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Mr. Ueoka, you have some drafting to do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He get some draftsmanship.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Ms. Balsa, anything for you?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, not on this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just in reference to the
agricultural plan, is that an existing, like the farm plot plan, is that what this is
referring to also or is this going to be a newly drafted type proof of agricultural
paperwork or is it something already existing? And if so, is there a way to see
it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.

IRM
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MR. TERUYA: That is the existing dedication form. We're not planning on changing
the dedication form unless there's language in the revised proposal that
requires a change in the form. But we're expecting to use the existing
dedication paperwork right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Chair, is there a way to get a copy just,
and I guess as an exhibit or something here to one day -CHAIR HOKAMA: Well get that for the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --take a look at it? Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --full Committee's dissemination.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And then on Item 6, the overt act which
makes agricultural use, that sort of goes to your point that it's okay for the
condominiumization if it doesn't I guess impact the agricultural dedication
usage. An overt act, what would that be? Like just paving over the entire lot?
Or what's an overt...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well ask the legal beagle.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One big swimming pool, now you can't.. .grow water
lilies I guess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: I guess the best example would be if you had a dedicated area and
you.. .paving over would be interesting but I'm sure someone come up with an
interesting reason why paving over could also be farming. But let's say you
build a house to live in right in the middle of your field, that's gonna prohibit
farming in that area, you know, that's, you're using that as a house. So that
would be an overt act that would make farming in that area improbable or
impossible.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: So that would be a reason to cancel dedication.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So just blatantly doing something that
obviously you're hindering the agricultural use. Okay. And then on No. 7, I
guess that dollar value has been questioned also, as in relation to people who
are doing it for subsistence, they're not out to sell and make, you know, profit
on the, what they grow. So this sort of hinders them in getting this type of
dedication because they're not in it to create money but to feed themselves.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So why should they have the subsidy? What is the community
benefit then?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or to feed other... I mean not like, you know, so
anyways, Chair, they're saying that 2,500 is a steep figure and that this is not
what, they don't make that kind of money. So that was, I was just trying to
toss that out on the table for discussion, 'cause there are a few testimonies that
we had received in relation to that figure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The minimums range greatly across the country. I mean some
places it's 50,000. I mean it depends where in the country and what type of
agriculture is going on in those various areas. Minimum gross income varies
greatly, greatly that again depending on where you are in the country doing
agriculture. But this is again a discussion point, it's not the final point, so well
be very open to seeing whether or not another number is more appropriate,
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we're not stuck on this number, it is not the magic number.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just for, you know, notes on what we're talking about. I
was wondering if maybe, possibly an idea would be to index this $2,500 to how
much land we're talking about. You know if you have a thousand acres, $2,500
is nothing. If you have two acres it might make a difference. So we could have
a scale. You know like in water it's $1,000, you know, it could be, we could
have $1,000 to whatever. Just thinking out loud.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, no, that's a valid point. Thank you for that. Anything
else, Members, in this area? Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If the, if we were talking about land becoming a condominium
disqualifying it, are existing condominiums able to dedicate?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
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MR. TERUYA: Yes, they are.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And then the other point I had was that I
believe the understanding is that it's $2,500 per TMK, is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: I think as we have outlined it it's 2,500 per TMK because it's per
dedication. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the only reason I bring that up...
MR. TERUYA: Hang on, let me have Marcy maybe comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Martin.
MS. MARTIN: Currently the plantations, a lot of them have one dedication that covers
multiple parcels. For example, HC&S probably files one tax return but they'll
have multiple parcels, so to me if you were a rancher and you had five parcels
you'll have dedications recorded on your five parcels but you're only going to
have one income tax return, not one per, you're not going to file one income tax
return per parcel.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. That makes sense, Chair. Because I looked at, well,
manager of Kaupo Ranch came in this morning and I had taken a look at their
situation over the weekend and, you know, they've got some small parcels on,
you know, that are lava. And so hard to say that that piece of lava is going to
generate $2,500 of income. So I agree with the way the Department is dealing
with it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, anything else in this section, Members? If
not, Mr. Teruya, let us move on.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I believe we're on N?

MR. TERUYA: Okay. Retroactive application of tax and penalty. Upon cancellation of
a dedication prior to the expiration of the dedication period, there shall be a
retroactive application of real property tax to the date of the dedication, all
differences between the amount of taxes that were paid and those that would
have been due without the discount from the dedication as provided for in
section B, shall be payable along with a ten percent per year penalty from the
retroactive date that these payments would have been due. The additional
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taxes and penalties due and owing as a result of the cancellation shall be a
paramount lien upon the property as provided for by this chapter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's a mouthful of legalese.
MR. TERUYA: It's one long sentence.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, questions? P11 give you first crack at this one.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I have nothing further at this point,
but if I can yield at this point so I can -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --take a few more minutes to review it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not a problem. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, you know, I'm looking at 10 percent per year might be a
little too much, but I do think that if somebody...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I wasn't trying to be a friend.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I wasn't trying to be a friend in penalties.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand that. But anyway, that's one of those items
that we can discuss at more length.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, if you would?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Maybe we should just read 0 because we're talking about the waiver so
then it might not be so -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: --it might be a little bit softer after you hear some of the waivers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you. Waiver of retroactive tax and penalty. The director may
make a determination that the retroactive application of tax and penalty shall
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not apply to a cancellation due to any of the following reasons: 1. A change of
the state land use classification of the land to urban, not as a result of a
petition by the owner, owner shall have sixty days from the date of the change
to cancel the dedication to be eligible for this waiver. Death.. .oh, No. 2, death
or serious, debilitate.. I'm sorry, debilitating, long-term illness or injury,
suffered by the owner, in those situations where the owner is the individual
actively engaged in the agricultural use of the dedicated area. 3. The taking of
the dedicated area or the portion thereof of a government entity, provided that
for these instances that where only a portion of the dedicated land [sic] is
subject to the taking, the cancellation without retroactive application of the tax
and penalty shall only be allowed for those portions of the dedicated area
subject to the taking of the entire dedicated area in the event that such taking
makes it infeasible to continue agricultural use for the remaining dedicated
area. Good job, Jeff. A natural disaster such as windstorm, flood, disease, or
infestation that destroys the crop or livestock on the dedicated area. And No. 5,
the loss of adequate water to continue the approved agricultural use. So these,
Chairman, are the omissions to reasons why you would be not subject to the
waiver.. .you would be subject to waiver of tax.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, any questions at this time regarding N
or 0?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, just the issue that Mr. Victorino brought up earlier and we
heard from testifiers regarding aging farmers. So I have no clue how to...
MR. TERUYA: I think... Chairman, if I may?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
MR. TERUYA: In Mr. Victorino's situation that he had mentioned, somebody could go
into the 20-year dedication and that for any such reason like death because he
is the sole proprietor. I mean somebody could always take on the 20-year
dedication, but this is the out that if that person not only dies but got seriously
injured that could no longer carry out the farming entity that this is the
omission that allows you to get out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Without penalty, right?
MR. TERUYA: Without penalty, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I think that's what we were, they were all
asking for that question, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Would that include inability due to age?
MR. TERUYA: I would say that that would take it. If you can longer farm and we're
going to have to take that word if that's what they can't do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not going to argue with your doctor.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --age is relative to many of us. My brain says one thing but my
body keeps saying no, no, no. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can concur with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know it, again, I'm sure the individual will get the appropriate
documentation, and again, I won't argue with a doctor about the condition of a
patient. So I would be satisfied with those things. Ms. Crivello? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, the, No. 3, in reference to the taking part.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I mean we've had incidences where people are
accusing us, that's not an illegal practice on our behalf of taking or reclassifying
because it's a taking, and now we're saying if we take then it's... that's
one... anyways, I don't, that word "taking", it's kind of troublesome. So
how... can I just get a little more clarification on that paragraph as in the times
when it's okay for us to take and it's not an illegal practice or in someone's eyes
to come back at us in litigation mode.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Taking just refers to us getting the land. We don't
usually take.. .well our eminent domain is an example of a legal taking. So this
is basically saying if a portion of your property gets taken through the eminent
domain process. But we use the word "taking" because it, we want it to be
broad and not just limited to eminent domain. There might be some other way,
yeah, where government can achieve this, and it basically makes the farming of
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the area infeasible, then no retroactive application of tax and penalty. So when
you see the taking, don't get alarmed, it's perfectly, it'll be a legal taking.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I don't doubt we're going to put our self
in jeopardy in that way, but something like, I don't know if it was done in this
process but like the flood control project in Lahaina. We had to take it for a
purpose for flood.. .is that an example?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. That, road widening...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Now you can't farm in that control channel but it was
ag.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Correct, that would be government taking, and I'm
not sure if we took fee.. .the fee or we took an easement of the area but yeah,
you can't farm there anymore. So that, if that made the rest of it infeasible to
farm, yes, there would be no application of the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. UEOKA: --retroactive tax.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I want to hark back to this thing
about aging.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I fortunately had a lot of opportunity this weekend to meet
with Upcountry folks because I was involved in two family events and, you
know, everybody wants to ask me about these things so it's important. And
some of the things they were talking about was, you know, not necessarily
being not able to farm because of illness or because of some accident or
whatever, but, you know, they're getting old. And they've been farming, some of
these people in Kula from when the world began. I mean, you know, Kula has
been farmed and the same families over and over and over and over, and they've
reached the point now where they're in their 80s, late 80s and they just can't
farm anymore and they want to retire, but their children are not excited about
being farmers because they became teachers and other things, seeing an easier
way to earn a living. But yet they're worried about this dedication and they
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want to make sure that should they give it up, you know, they're not going to
run into this tax situation. And one of the ideas that they mentioned and I
don't know if we can work this out, 'cause, you know, we can make real
complicated formulas around here and then nobody can figure out what we're
doing. But anyway, they were saying if our land has been in farming and we've
been farming and we have the records to show for the last 50 years, can we get
some kind of a brownie point for that? Even if we can't continue doing, you
know, we've been feeding Maui for all these years, we've been farmers, we've
suffered with all of this, and now we cannot and you're going to do something
with us. But, you know, I'm hearing that we're talking about some kind of an
accommodation for age. And it's not because they're sick but they're just, I
don't know how you define sick, right? Aging does cause problems, sore back
and sore legs and I can't get on the tractor, I can't even see to drive like I used
to before. But I think it's really not a good thing to say at this point, just tough,
we're going to charge you all those taxes. So something to think about is
retirement -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and I don't know if there's an age. You know retirement
is so funny 'cause, you know, AARP grabs you at 50 and Social Security at 65
and older, so what is that magic age, you know. And I'm going to be 75 this
year, does it mean that I can't do anything? You know what I mean? So we
had testifiers this morning 75, older, still doing all kinds of things. So it's really
a tough one when it comes to a number. But -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --they want some consideration. They're saying, you
know, it's not fair, we've done this all our lives and now you want to punish us.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I will say that, put it in this way, if they've been farming for
50 years then they have been receiving ag support for 50 years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's true.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, you know, there's many things that with the heart we
would make one decision, but we're here to make a financial decision for the
betterment of the whole County. So I would say that while we have unique
challenges with the Ag component, still keep in mind the Residential
component, Commercial component, Resort component, Open
Space/ Conservation component. Every tax base would like the same age
consideration I'm very sure, but your Chair, again, I don't have a problem us
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talking about it but I will not form a or plan a budget based on emotions.
That's just not where I'm going to go. I'm going to maintain fiscal discipline.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: One more quick question and fortunately we have you
because I know you probably went through all this. I remember years ago we
had some kind of tax exemption based on age. What's the story on that? We
had it and we took it away. Home Exemption, we used to give extra for age.
What was the story on that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was part of before I think the max tax. It was in the '80s. You
know that's a good memory -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I remember...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that's a good point, and I gotta go refresh my memory but that
was before as well when we had the concern about the discrepancy between the
plantation retiree group that was based on we all know, cents per hour and the
rising cost of then at that time the market, real estate market. And I think it
started with the '70s, it went to the '80s. And then we had the max tax
component of the '80s where Council made max tax whereby we came up with
that what 3 percent gross income -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I know we had it -CHAIR HOKAMA: --programs.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and I don't know why we had it and I don't know why we
gave it up. I'm just curious. It'd be good for us to take a look at it, and it was
based on age, strictly age. I think it was 65 and older you got an extra so many
thousand off.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where is Bill Tavares when I need em.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm sure he remembers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hell be calling shortly.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm sure he remembers. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Probably watching.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, we had the staggered tier approach. We had the under 60,
the 60 to so much, and then above 70 or something. I think at discussion
during one of the hearings, we had mentioned that just because people got
older it didn't mean they didn't have the ability to pay, and that a lot of times a
young person just buying a house needed the benefit probably greater than the
person who's older. So it didn't really, just like the Circuit Breaker, I mean we
don't eliminate the young person from taking the Circuit Breaker 'cause you
don't know the situation that somebody's in. So I think we felt that a single
exemption and that the Circuit Breaker apply to everyone was, fit the needs
that anybody who had a hardship would be able to take advantage of it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair, because that is true, our
young families are suffering. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, anything else on N and 0, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair? So -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you don't live out your ag dedication that you
originally applied for, so it's saying you need to go back. You went for 20 you
only can do 15, and so you have to go back and pay the, whatever you would
originally have paid without the ag dedication plus 10 percent more per year.
So you have to go back the 15 years you did do ag but now you're not going to
finish out your last 5. So you're going to have to go back and retro pay back
taxes on the 15 years but you were really truly upholding your ag dedication
back in those years though. It's just the last five that you're not going to be
able to uphold. So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that is where we have the various options of how you can avoid
the penalty. One, you can have someone else take over the dedication if you
physically yourself cannot. We allow variations of the ability to continue the
dedication so the land still can get that benefit even if you, the original
applicant cannot physically continue agricultural practices.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we've built it in, and then of course we have --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, these other waivers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --death or serious illness -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One through five.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or injury as another way for, that you could get the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. I...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or be granted a waiver to eliminate the penalties.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And I'm, you know, I hear Ms. Balsa's
comments and it just, looking at people like this new generation, they thought
they were gonna hand down the, you know, the farm or ranching to the next
generation, they don't choose to live, you know, carry on. But then others like
Ono, what, Mr. Bonar in Hana, he has family, is already he's, you know, getting
them on the farm already at young age and they're already looking to take it
over. But say as they hit teenage years and got other interests in life, don't
want to do this anymore. But here he put, set out for that 20-year dedication,
those things happen in life. You know I feel like it's, I don't know, I understand
and hopefully these people can find alternative means to live out the dedication.
But I'm looking at four, natural disasters obviously can't, you know, a natural
disaster is a natural disaster but what if they're a manmade disaster? What if,
you know, I mean I hate to go to the pesticide route but something over-sprayed
or I don't know, some airplane crashed into a field, God forbid. Or, you know, I
don't know, just some type of thing that's not listed here occurs and now you
truly cannot anymore, you... and then loss of adequate water, that can be no
fault of that person's own. That could be perhaps, I don't know the water well
now somehow dredged up contaminated water and it's not conducive to feeding
. I mean just maybe I'm going off tangent but I
the crops that were once
mean I think these are definitely plausible things that could occur.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, were not arguing
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not that they -CHAIR HOKAMA: --that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --happen every day.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But who knows, they're just not written here in black
and white. So it'd be really unfortunate for someone to come across some odd
occurrence and thereby they now are stuck with a penalty and back tax. So
just some discussion. But I see Mr. Teruya trying to get your attention.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I think those are the things that we have given
authorization to the Director of Finance to step in and make that determination,
and should he not, they always have the appeal process, they have the advisory
committee to bounce back that, those things on. So I think there's multiple
avenues for those situations to first go through either the Director or the
advisory committee or file an appeal. So that person should have three ways of
recourse to handle that situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Thanks. At least there's some
avenues. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we made sure they have. One thing that we made sure was a
right to appeal a decision which is in place in the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, I think -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: --Corporation Counsel said you can put an act of vandalism in there as
well. So if -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, vandalism. Very good.
MR. TERUYA: --somebody came down like in Hilo just chopping down papaya trees or
whatever, I think we can afford for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's a good... sorry, Chair, if I can elaborate. There
is a gentleman who grew rambutans and longans and lychees and just every
day he turns around someone's gone and defaced and cut down.. .not just took
the fruit off the tree but cut branches down to where the actual trees dies. So I
mean unfortunately things of that... that happens. So he can't carry on growing
anymore. It's not worth his time and energy for one thing, poor guy.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yes. Thank you for that. Mr. Teruya, let us proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh yes, I'm sorry, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm sorry, Chair. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My apologies.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I know that you called on me initially and I yielded -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --'cause I wanted a little bit more time to look at that
section and retroactive application of tax and penalty. The question that I have
is I know that at the end of the result of this, you would have to pay the
difference of the discount, plus it says that you shall be and then I guess the
person would have to be required to pay along with a 10 percent per year
penalty from the first respective dates from these payments would have been
due. Can that be explained on the, it's a little bit vague on, like 10 percent of
the entire amount due or 10 percent that has already been paid? The
outstanding due? Because they may have made some installment payments
prior to that. I mean are you going straight with a 10 percent? I know under
HRS I think if it's you're going by interest I think it's .00 1, something like that.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Mr. Ueoka, can you verify?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: There's a set standard for interest.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I believe we are following the penalty provision
within 3.48.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay.
MR. UEOKA: There's a 10 percent penalty.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So it's just 10 percent.
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MR. UEOKA: That's what it is in the Tax Code.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So...
MR. UEOKA: Like if, for example if you don't pay your Homeowner, you know, just
your regular Homeowner rate and everything and you're delinquent, it's
10 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Ten percent of what is outstanding?
MR. UEOKA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And then the last sentence here, the additional
taxes and penalties due and owing as a result of the cancellation shall be a
paramount lien upon the property. How do you get a paramount, how do you
get priority if it's not via the, like a contract or agreement? I mean is that.. .how
would you get priority over other...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What's that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Other -MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --encumbrances? Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: Hawaii Revised Statutes allows us to be a paramount lien, real property
taxes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Over all of
MR. UEOKA: It's, yeah, it's stated in the law that -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
MR. UEOKA: --real property tax are a paramount lien.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, very good.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any.. .yes, Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think we have to be very clear on what this
10 percent applies to, because it, by Mr. Ueoka's description it's 10 percent of
the amount at the end of the dedication. But or is it 10 percent applied to each
year's and then compounding? Or does it compound or not?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Martin? Ms. Martin?
MS. MARTIN: So there's no change in this from what we're currently doing
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: All we need is an explanation of how it works.
MS. MARTIN: Okay. So it isn't that simple but we take the taxes that they paid
getting their agriculture use which, you know, could be like a minimum tax,
and then the taxes, what it would have been without the agriculture use. And
then you take the difference of those two and then the penalty is applied to that
per year. So currently if you're, if you roll back on a dedication and you're one
year is, if you're in the middle, say it was a ten-year dedication and you were in
the fifth year and you got a rollback. Five years would be 50 percent, 4 years
would be 40 percent, the 3 years would be 30 percent, and the one that was
due only in one year would be 10 percent penalty on the amount not paid.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So that's, it's a big chunk of money. So that, I think
that's something we should probably take a look at.
MS. MARTIN: So the other, our ag dedication currently is 10 percent per year where
the agriculture use, the wording right now is 10 percent, so they get just
10 percent on each year. The penalty for violating that dedication is stiffer than
the penalty for violating agriculture use.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well make a chart so you can see it instead of just hear about it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well put, well make an example so you guys can see how the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's a great idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --retro works.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, Chair? Just the language is a little bit vague as
it's written, and so it's kind of hard to follow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So well write, the chart I'll ask Real Property to assist the
Committee Staff on is the way the words are, the bill is proposed in its current
form as we understand it, and then we can make, well, the adjustments that
the Committee feels is appropriate to get to where we want to go.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, Chairman, I think at the end of this, what well do is I think
normally we have rules of procedure that applies to the ordinance where we
would probably include that in the rules of procedure as the actual calculation
to further explain. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good. Anything else on this area, Members? That was a
very good question, so thank you. Let us proceed, Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. P, grace period. Notwithstanding any other provision to the
contrary, the director may grant a grace period with regard to cancellation of a
dedication, not to exceed two years, to an owner of land dedicated to a specific
agricultural use if a bank or any other lending institution acquires possession
of the dedicated land as a result of a default of a mortgage on the property; if
the agricultural use of the dedicated land is terminated because of a lessee,
licensee, or permittee had abandoned or terminated the agreement prior to the
end of the term and the owner has not found another lessee, or permittee; or if
taxes on the parcel are delinquent. The grace period is subject to the following
conditions: 1. During the grace period, the owner shall not be required to use
the dedicated land for the specified agricultural use. The dedicated land shall
be assessed at one hundred percent of the market value. At the end of.. .oh,
No. 2. At the end of the grace period, the owner shall use the dedicated land in
substantial and continuous agricultural use for the entire remaining period of
the dedication. The grace period shall not be counted in determining the
owner's compliance with the dedication. 3. That no grace period shall be
granted for a parcel within five years of the expiration of the period grace... oh,
of a prior grace period.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's a mouthful.
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: If I may? Thank you. Yeah, this one was kind of complicated. It just
allows for if something strange happens it won't be an automatic cancellation.
They'll be allowed a break, and there's three, I believe it's three ways it can
happen. One, I would understand if it's in foreclosure. Two, if a lease, a
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license, or a permit goes sideways and the person's not there to farm it anymore
so the owner's kind of stuck trying to figure it out and the owner's not the
farmer. Or three, you gotta remember that earlier it said cancellation is,
happens upon failure to pay the taxes, so even though we're talking like a big
discount there still are taxes due. If they fail to pay those taxes it won't be an
automatic cancellation if they get the grace period; however, it has to be with
the understanding that during the grace period you won't get the break
anymore 'cause this is all based on a 50 percent reduction, 80 percent
reduction, or 98 percent reduction. So while you're getting all that squared
away, you will be paying fair market, tax on your fair market value with no
reduction. After the grace period is over, you need to start farming again, and
you can't do it within five years. Like if you do a grace period and you're two,
you can't do a grace period again in year seven or six I should say is a better
example. So that's the intent there. And I guess I will say that, yeah, initially I
thought it was for a bunch of other things but it was specific the way it was
drafted for those three reasons. And in regards to what Ms. Cochran brought
up for the natural disaster or the vandalism, the person may elect not to cancel
their dedication at that point, so if anything, we could work in some language,
maybe not in the grace period but under cancellation. 'Cause, you know, it's a
12-month period, 12 consecutive months of non-continuous agricultural use,
but you could work in there to allow for a re-grow or, you know, a
reestablishment within that cancellation section. But sorry to add more to it
but that's just kind of within the grace period thought. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Ueoka, for
that clarification. So let me give you this example just.. .1 knew you was waiting
for this. So I wanted to make sure I prepped you today so I wanted you to be
ready for this question. If somebody has a 20-year dedication, right, and you
have just stated about this lateral movement. So let's say foreclosure happens
in year seven. Okay. For some reason it happens, right. And they solve it and
get it, you're still running on the 20-year, you're not starting over, right?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. And you said one time, is that how I
understand it? I mean not that he's going to get foreclosed on four times 'cause
if that happens then something must be wrong with that individual. However,
what if on your other scenarios it was to occur? Such as the person leasing the
land ten years later boom, cannot or loses the lease and disappears or again,
you know, I'm just trying to make sure that if, especially the 20-year lease
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would be the one that I would have the most concern with the variables that
could occur during that 20-year period.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. There's no limitation on how many times you can
enter -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: --the grace period; however, it does talk about no grace period shall be
granted for a parcel within five years following the expiration of a prior grace
period.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So there is something there like you said for
five years, right?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, so I guess technically...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I better make sure I do it on six, in the year six,
not on year four, I'm in trouble. I just -MR. UEOKA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --thought I'd mention that.
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know but it's very important for the public to
understand that because I think that could occur. I mean, you know,
especially 20-year leases, 20-year dedications more likely than a 5 or 10. In
fact, 5 cannot, you know, one time and that's it. Ten, you know, then again
you're.. .so I just was curious because I like that idea of giving some grace
period, a leeway for these, and there will thing, there are things that are
unforeseen, none of us know about. However, you know, I just wanted to make
sure that the public understands that there is opportunities for more than one
time but it's five years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair? I'm not 100 percent sure what the intention behind this
language was, but in a lot of this I do see kind of build-ins to prevent abuse.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: 'Cause with a grace period you could, if you kept getting a grace period
you could do your whole 20 years in a grace period. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, 1 thank you very much, Mr. Ueoka. I like
that idea of that five-year minimum between the two. Okay. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran? Ms. Crivello? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's go to Q, Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: All right, thank you, Chairman. I think I'll just finish out this, the
remaining of the bill, if you don't mind?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TERUYA: Agricultural dedication advisory committee. There is established the
agricultural dedication advisory committee which shall consist of three
members and two alternate members. All members shall be individuals actively
engaged, on a full-time basis, in agricultural activities. Where there is a
vacancy on the committee, the Maui County Farm Bureau shall submit a list of
nine names to the mayor for nomination to the committee. Each nominee must
be approved by the council in order to serve as a member. Members shall have
staggered terms of five years. The committee shall be advisory and shall make
recommendations to the director on matters pertaining to agricultural
dedications. The committee may adopt administrative rules necessary to carry
out its purpose. And R, appeal. Any party aggrieved by a determination of the
director may appeal the director's determination to the board of review as
provided for by this chapter. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I think one of the things and I like this basic
wording but one of the things that a testifier, in fact I think couple of testifiers
mentioned is the fact that maybe every district should have representation. I
mean we do this in other major boards and commissions. You know Lanai and
Molokai, Wailuku/Waihee, I mean we have a lot of farming if you that way and
if you go towards Waikapu. You know I believe, you know, I'd like somehow,
some language, Mr. Chair, with your permission put in there with these nine
members. And again, the other part I don't know if I always agreed that the
Farm Bureau should be the one submitting the names. That's maybe another
issue. I would like other groups to be able to give names in like the Farmers
Union and others. But I really think district representation because every
of farming in there. Maybe more prevalent
district pretty much has some
in some areas versus others but I really think the districts should have some
kind of representation. Yeah. Oh, you're signaling me over there, Mr. Ueoka,
so I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, I hate when he does that but I got, I'm not sure what
he's trying to tell me. If he could clarify what I..
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: It's a three-member board. It's proposed as a three-member committee.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Then what is this...
MR. UEOKA: And two alternatives.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, the nine names. Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But then why not have...
MR. UEOKA: Oh, no, that's up to you guys -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, no.
MR. UEOKA: --I'm stating what it says right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think I'd rather have a nine member than
three.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. My, the reason I am proposing a three-member committee
makeup at this point in time was in my mind was the sooner you can bring this
committee together to make business decisions on behalf of the practitioner. To
get nine members from the nine districts, posted meetings, you're going to have
at least by the time it's more than likely printed out, signed off regarding
findings of fact, conclusion of law, I don't think the farmer can wait three to
four weeks for one decision. That was one of my reasons why I wanted a
smaller group, to meet faster, sooner, to make more immediate decisions
regarding the agricultural practitioner. I just go by my experience. You guys
deal with the same Sunshine Law requirements, can an ag applicant wait four
to six weeks for an advisory committee to make a recommendation to a Director
who may take another two weeks, so they wasted two months in a growing
season for an administrative decision? For me, that's not what I had prefer for
the agricultural group, and that is part of my reasoning why I wanted
something smaller, more workable that can meet sooner, give a
recommendation to the Director for a final decision so that the ag practitioner
can move on. One way or the other, he has an answer. I'm not dismissing that
there's merit to a nine-member, nine-district participation, I just don't know if
the ag people want to wait that long for a decision is my point. So I just bring
that up as that was what was going through my mind when I was looking at the
makeup of the committee. What would work for the ag practitioner to get an
answer was how I've proposed this. That's why it's proposed in this manner,
Mr. Victorino, it was the Chairman's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --thought of how to assist the practitioner.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you for that explanation and clarification.
I'm not, I have a better understanding right now, but I still feel these are
important issues. Now we were talking about this not repetitious, if you once
you get your farm plan approved or farm something new, you move on. It's not
like you're going to do this time in and time out. So I don't know, after the
initial approval period gets done, boom, we're done. But I think participation by
many of the districts who have large farming communities, mine being one of
em if you look at in totality. Other than Upcountry and Ms. Balsa maybe
would be the next biggest area. But I think this is important to not lose sight of
the fact that each district somehow should have some kind of representation.
But Ill listen to the other Members and see how they feel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. No, I appreciate your idea in
consolidating or condensing the membership to a more efficient panel, but I
also worry about the workload. I know that if you have a smaller group, maybe
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they would... and if they're volunteers they may tend to be overworked at some
point. And I know when you have a medium-sized group they kind of share the
workload. And I don't know how busy this group will be so I don't know what
the workload would be. But in anticipation of that maybe we can maybe
increase the number slightly. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chairman. You know just a note. At one time I think you
remember how far back we were in Real Property Tax appeals. You know the
initial year there may be a lot and there may be none, I don't know, but maybe
if you're gonna consider this, maybe you might even consider having two boards
at this time or two advisory committees in the event that it is overwhelming for
that one group. So that's just an idea that you can choose to create the second
but you don't have to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran, any thoughts?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Mr. Victorino brought up the point in regards
to who submits the name list, and yeah, I would rather have various ag
organizations and commodity groups being part of the submittal of names and
not just Maui County Farm Bureau. Of course they can be there but to solely
get, take the lead off of them for me I think it should be more open to others.
And yeah, I like the idea and I understand you're condensing it to just three,
but maybe five to spread out a little more representation across the islands.
Lanai not, I mean not, your island doesn't have a whole lot of ag going on,
Molokai yes, and then of course most of this island. But then not all, South
Maui not so much, perhaps doesn't need maybe more of a Central person, a
Something like that, you know,
West, an Upcountry, East Maui.
representation. But again, I would leave it up to the various groups to chime in
to see what they feel would be a nice representation overall for this County. I
like the idea of an advisory committee though. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I definitely would like to see... I know what you're talking
about, Chair, and I agree with you that time is of the essence here, 'cause, you
know, when you gotta plant, you gotta plant. And if it's raining it's raining.
And you gotta be thinking three, four, five, six months in advance because of
crops. But for me more importantly than the district representation which I
love the idea but I understand, you know, how hard it is to make that work, I'm
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concerned more about qualifications. You know like some of the boards and
commissions we require well we have to have engineers or we have to have a
cultural specialist or.. .1 think I'm more worried about the qualifications that the
people would have to sit on this thing. I want to make sure that they do
understand ag. I want to make sure they have some understanding of the ag
business and how it works. And I think that that's where I would like us to put
our emphasis is on qualifications as to who we feel and who ag feels would be
good people to make these judgments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I think we heard that from the ag community.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They want people who knowledgeable.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the Chair supports that. Anything else in this area, Members,
either regarding the appeal or the advisory committee? Again, we're, the Chair
is open to all proposals and recommendations. Mr. Ueoka, anything else you
wish to share with the Committee this afternoon?
MR. UEOKA: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Teruya or Ms. Martin?
MR. TERUYA: Not at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Deputy Director, you have anything you want to add,
Mr. Walker?
MR. WALKER: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, anything else you wish the Chair to
consider?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll go right down. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. All right, thank you. And I think I made
it and I've said it more than once as far as ag inspectors and I think
Ms. Cochran brought it up. You know I said it a number of times and I hope
somehow that's incorporated. I still believe that's very, very important. A
group, whether it's three, five, whatever number of people can be helpful, but
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again, someone who can initially get out there, see what the land is, see what
the plan is, walk out there and say yeah, this is good and come back. And
talking about Ms. Baisa and expediency, makes the whole thing work so much
better. I think it's well we invested in other means to collect more taxes, well I
think this is another means to make sure we get the right judgment call right
from the beginning, have that referee onsite instead of somebody looking at a
plan and thinking well maybe, maybe not. And I will not go away from that, I
will continue to push some kind of expertise in that area, somewhere and
someone who can give us that, within your Department or someone as an ag
expert who can advise all the departments, whether it's Water, whether it's RPT
or Planning. And one plan like Ms. Baisa said, I agree, make it one plan. Easy,
that person gets the plan, they approve yay or nay, it's this, and then the rest of
the departments don't have to have all these extra people hired on. They got it,
done, move on. I think that's expediency and efficiency in its own realm. So
that would be my point I will continue to press for, Mr. Chair. The rest, I'm
optional, three, five, you know, I think I like the idea of five. Somehow major
districts who do agriculture would have some kind of representation because
they would know their district and what's going on around them. So beyond
that, that's it, Mr. Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I appreciate what you've brought forward and
the effort you've brought to this table today. I know we had a lot of testifiers
and they were like do not do anything until we really vet this out. So well
throw it in Mr. Guzman's court now, and if he doesn't get his orange together
then we will figure something else to where he can wear green maybe or
something of that nature. But thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, anything you want to share?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I think Mr. Victorino has capsulated all of the, all of my
comments, but I do appreciate you, Chair, in terms of bringing back the, some
of the.. .you know as a legislator I always believe it's probably one of the most
hardest jobs you can have. And sometimes that, you know, in, as part of our
job is to raise the issues. And this is a big issue and it's been an issue for quite
some time for many, many years. And it's not something that we can just
sweep under the table, but occasionally we have to address these issues and
they have to come up, and this is a good forum, this is a good timing that we
can all work together, working with the community, working with the
Administration, and working together as colleagues on an effort to improve our
community. So I think it's a positive step forward. So I thank you very much,
Chair, for this opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I've got, you know, throughout this we talk
about the lessees and that, I just want to be sure that it's clear that lessees that
have I guess long-term leases like with homeowners that lessees will be able to
apply for the dedication. Or is this just the owners? Because you've got -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --people that are leasing.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Well have to address it for the State land; however,
for regular land, this was looking at the owners applying. Because ultimately
it's going to be the owners who are on the hook for the real property taxes, not
the lessee.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, I understand that, but under Homeowners, if the
homeowner has leased his property for ten years or more then the, it's the
lessee that can come in and claim for the Homeowners Exemption. But I know
we've got a lot of leased lands and I just want to he sure that this process is set
up so that it's not cumbersome for properties in which there's a lessee and an
owner.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well review that, Mr. White, with the Staff. I know one of
the areas that we potentially have issues is with the State if you have a State
agricultural lease and something goes wrong. Historic Federalism practices is
that government does not sue government or tax, government doesn't tax
government, but that may change with the current attitude on the District of
Columbia right now. So the issue is what happens if they default on the State
ag land.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We don't go after the State. So but it's something we will review
'cause it's a question that was brought up to the Committee regarding some
scenarios. So we will review that and report back to the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the other item was on Page 2, second paragraph about
two thirds of the way down, Item C, final subdivision approval. There are
subdivisions that are large lot and that don't create any new developable lands.
There are subdivisions that are for road-widening lots and so forth, things of
that sort. So those obviously should not be a hamper to, they should not be
considered a land use change, I wouldn't think so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And thank you for that.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And other than that I just want to thank you for bringing this
forward. Everyone says it's been around a long time, I recall first talking to the
Council about fixing the gentleman's estate issue back in 1995, so it's 20 years
later, we still haven't fixed it. And, you know, I'm one of those that benefits
from the, the triple benefit of the ag use reduction in value, Homeowners
Exemption, and the Homeowners' rate. And I'd like to see this fixed even
though it's going to cost me some money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for bringing it up, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, listening to Mr. White
and I recall as long as I've been here, the concern and issues regarding the
gentleman estates and are people truly doing ag on these ag lots and
getting. . . and so that was my initial inquiries in regards to this handout. And as
I understand Mr. Hugh Starr had presented this. Because it doesn't show who
it was submitted by so I wasn't sure where it came from and for what reason.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's either Mr. Starr or Ms. Starr.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, is it? Oh, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh yeah, that's right. Ms. Summer Starr was here
also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I guess what I'm trying to and I'm not sure if
Department had a chance to see this, but it basically breaks down all the
parcels in Launiupoko and Kapalua, I'm not sure which subdivision in Kapalua.
But and it, if this is correct then there's seven ag-dedicated parcels, I suppose it
looks like in Launiupoko and 145 market value. So it looks like we're getting a
good chunk of our proper real property tax out of these areas. So I don't know
if it falls into the Haiku area that we're trying to figure out now. But I mean if
this is correct I'm quite pleased and surprised to see that most people are, like,
looks like to me paying their fair share in real property tax -CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as far as these
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --the Division has worked hard, that through the last few years we
are bringing back the integrity into the taxation system, and we are getting
more accurate, current actual property uses to get more accurate taxation
figures. So, Mr. Teruya, anything you might want to add to this comment from
Ms. Cochran?
MR. TERUYA: No, nothing at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. and I guess Kapalua Plantation, it shows out of
100 parcels, 1 is assessed as ag use out of, you know, so that's nice size.
'Cause that was one of my concerns is like all these gated communities are
claiming all this exemption but I take it from these documents they are not. So,
you know, kudos to Department or whoever, as you say we're nailing down the
true and not so much. So thank you, Chair, for bringing this forward. I think
we had great discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And if you have a more specific thing you want us to follow through
then put it in writing and well follow through for you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, will do. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. It's been a very worthwhile
day. I think the discussion has been wonderful. I really want to thank all the
testifiers. I got tons and tons of e-mail testimony over the weekend which I
tried to reply to each one. I was really busy, my iPhone had a workout. But
was really great to listen to everybody today, and I like the spirit of let's try and
make this work that I'm feeling here today. And we know that, you know, it's a
matter that we have to deal with. And let's just go forward working with
everybody to try to see what we can come up with that works for all of us.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. If there's nothing else, the Chair will just say
thank you very much for being open to the Chair's proposal. We appreciate the
testimony. We appreciate your feedback this afternoon, Committee members,
and the Staff and I will be working on another draft that Ill put out. Well it
won't be before Budget Session, I can tell you that. Plus I would like
Mr. Guzman and the working group to have their opportunity to see if they can
come up with some additional recommendations for our consideration. But I
will tell you though, Members, I'm not going to let go of this, we are going to
move forward and continue to improve our taxation system and structure as
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well as making sure that it ties into zoning categories and permitted uses. So
saying that, there's no further business before the Committee. Mr. Ueoka,
Ms. Martin, and Mr. Teruya, we thank you for assistance. This meeting is
adjourned. .. .(gavel)...

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 4:06 p.m.

APPROVED:

RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
Transcribed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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